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I. STATEMENT OF THE CASE f OF EDUCATION

This case commenced with the filing of a Petition on September 23, 2009, by Roger D-
Breed, Commissioner of Education, Department of Education, State of Nebraska, hereinafter
referred to as “Petitioner.” The Petition was filed against Dexter Brown, hereinafter referred to
as “Respondent.” The Petition alleges certain acts of conduct by the Respondent in violation of
Neb. Rev. Stat. Section 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003; Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code,
Chapter 27, Section 004.02D (effective date: November 12, 2003; Section 004.02H (same
effective date) and Section 004.04E (same effective date.

On September 26, 2009, the Petition, Notice of Right to Submit an Answer, and a copy
of Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 1 (effective date: October 30, 1993), were
served upon Respondent by certified mail, return receipt requested.

No Answer has been filed with the Commission. On October 21, 2009, a Motion for Default
Judgment was filed by Brian Halstead, General Counsel for the Petitioner. On October 26, 2009,
a Request for Support Information was filed by Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the Commission. On
November 10, 2009, said Support Information was filed by Brian Halstead, General Counsel for
the Petitioner.

On or about November 12, 2009, Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the Commission, filed a Notice
of Hearing which was sent to the Respondent, postage prepaid, and delivered by hand to the
Petitioner’s General Counsel. The Notice of Hearing advised that a public hearing on the
Petition and Default Motion would be held on the 12" day of December, 2009, commencing at
approximately 10:30 a.m. or immediately following the preceding hearing, in the State Board
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Nebraska. The Notice further advised that the hearing would be held before a designated hearing
committee of the Commission, with Samuel Van Pelt serving as legal counsel to advise the Chair
in the performance of her duties.

The Petition and Default Motion came on for hearing at the above date, time, and place
before a Hearing Panel of the Commission consisting of Commission Members Susan J.
Anglemyer, Robert Beck, Sharon Bohling, Jon Habben, Raymond Keller, Jodi Kupper, Joanne
Lehman, Brian Maher, Marie Meyers, Karen Shelton, Lana Sides, and Lynn Strack.
Commissioner Lehman served as Chairperson. The proceedings were reported by Wendy Cutting
of General Reporting Services, Lincoln, Nebraska. The Petitioner appeared by Brian L.
Halstead, General Counsel. The Respondent appeared by his recently retained attorney, Jeffery
R. Kirkpatrick who filed a Request for a Continuance citing the Respondent’s inability to attend
the hearing as well as the fact that his recently retained attorney had not had time in which to
prepare. After deliberation, the Commission granted the Request for Continuance to March 27,
2010.

On or about December 23, 2009, Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the Commission, filed a
Rescheduled Notice of Hearing which was sent to the Respondent, and the Respondent’s
attorney, postage prepaid, and delivered by hand to the Petitioner’s General Counsel. The
Rescheduled Notice of Hearing advised that a public hearing on the Petition would be held on
the 27" day of March, 2010, commencing at approximately 9:15 a.m. or immediately following
the preceding hearing, in the State Board Hearing Room, 6th Floor, Nebraska State Office
Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska. The Notice further advised that the
hearing would be held before a designated hearing committee of the Commission, with Samuel
Van Pelt serving as legal counsel to advise the Chair in the performance of his duties.

The Petition came on for hearing, no Answer thereto having been filed, at the above date,
time, and place before a Hearing Panel of the Commission consisting of Commission Members
Susan J. Anglemyer, Robert Beck, Sharon Bohling, Jon Habben, Raymond Keller, Jodi Kupper,
Joanne Lehman, Brian Maher, Marie Meyers, Karen Shelton, and Lynn Strack. Commissioner
Maber served as Chairperson. The proceedings were reported by Wendy Cutting of General
Reporting Services, Lincoln, Nebraska. The Petitioner appeared by Brian L. Halstead, General
Counsel. The Respondent appeared by his attorney, Jeff Kirkpatrick. Exhibits were received in
evidence and the Petitioner’s General Counsel and the Respondent’s attorney made their closing
arguments.

Thereupon, the Commission adjourned and deliberated based on the record before it, and
makes the following Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Recommendation to the State
Board of Education.

II. FINDINGS OF FACT

1. The Petitioner, Roger D. Breed, is the Commissioner of Education for the State of
Nebraska. Respondent holds Nebraska public schools teaching certificate number XXX-XX-
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August 31, 2014.

2. The Washington Department of Education denied the Respondent’s June 18, 2002,
application for a certificate based upon the Respondent disclosing he had been disciplined by the
Boys Town Schools in Nebraska because of allegations of misconduct when he was employed
there.

3. On October 8, 2003, the Respondent received notice of the final action by the
Washington Department of Education.

4. When the Respondent applied in 2006 and 2007 for a Nebraska certificate, he
answered “No” to Question 1 of the Personal and Professional Fitness section which asked in
part if he ever had a certificate denied.

III. CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The Commission has jurisdiction in this case and all proceedings have been in
accordance with applicable Constitutional, Statutory, and Regulatory Requirements.

2. The Petitioner has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the Respondent
violated Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27, Section 004.02D (effective date:
November 12, 2003) which states, “the educator: Shall not make any fraudulent statement or
fail to disclose a material fact for which the educator is responsible”, and Section 004.02H (same
effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not engage in conduct involving dishonesty,
fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation in the performance of professional duties.” The Petitioner has
failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the Respondent committed an immoral
act or an act of moral turpitude.

IV. RECOMMENDATION

Therefore, the Commission respectfully recommends to the State Board of Education that
the Nebraska public schools certificate of Dexter Brown, number XXX-XX-5447, endorsed in
Coaching 7-12 and Physical Education K-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2014, be
revoked for a period of one year from and after final action herein by the State Board of
Education.

A4 ./
Dated this -3 —  day Of%p, /, 2010.

Sy

“Brian Maher, Chairperson
Hearing Committee
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission
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I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the foregoing Findings of Fact,
Conclusions of Law, and Recommendation of the Commission for Case No. 09-03, was served
upon Respondent, Dexter Brown by certified U.S. Mail, postage prepaid and hand delivered to
Brian Halstead, attorney for the Petitioner, on this /Z#% day of %@VO s w2dr e sat
the following addresses.

Dexter Brown Brian L. Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner
6920 E. Redfield 301 Centennial Mall South
Scottsdale, AZ 85254 Lincoln, NE 68509

Jeffery R. Kirkpatrick
Attorney for Respondent
McHenry, Naszard, Hansen, Roth and Hupp, P.C., LLO

P.O. Box 82426

Lincoln, NE 68501
Kathi Vontz

Clerk of the Commission
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BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE COMMISSION

STATE OF NEBRASKA ORlGlNAL

Case No. 09021
PPC Case No. 09-03

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
301 Centennial Mall South
P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 TRANSCRIPT

Petitioner, VOLUME I of I
(Pages 1 through 32)
V. EXHIBITS 1-5
Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254
Respondent.

Nebraska State Office Building
301 Centennial Mall South
Department of Education Board Room
Sixth Floor
Lincoln, NE
Convened, pursuant to notice at 10:13 a.m., on
March 27, 2010,
BEFORE:
THE HONORABLE SAMUEL VAN PELT, Hearing Officer.
COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:
JODI KUPPER, Chairperson; BRIAN MAHER, Presiding;
SUSAN ANGLEMEYER; ROBERT BECK; SHARON BOHLING; JON HABBEN;
RAYMOND KELLER; JOANNE LEHMAN; MARIE MEYERS, KAREN SHELTON;
and LYNN STRACK.
OTHERS PRESENT:

KATHI VONTZ, Clerk of the Commission

GENERAL REPORTING SERVICE (402) 477-8425
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APPEARANCES

For the Commissioner:

For the Respondent:

Brian L. Halstead, #18077

Assistant Commissioner/
General Counsel

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South

Sixth Fleor

Lincoln, NE 68509

Jeff Kirkpatrick, #21280
Attorney at Law

121 South 13* Street
Suite 702

Lincoln, NE 68501-2426
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EXHIBITS: Marked Offered Ruled On Found

1 Pleadings (83 pages) 5 6 Appendix

2 Title 92, Nebraska 9 6 Appendix
Administrative Code,
Chapter 27 (16 pages)

3 Title 95, Nebraska 5 & Appendix
Administrative Code,
Chapter 2 (11 pages)

4 Affidavit of Dexter 5 7 Appendix
Brown (4 pages)

5 Reference Letters ] 8 Appendix
(11 pages)

Appearances 2

Reporter's Certificate 4

Closing Argument by Mr. Halstead 10

Closing Argument by Mr. Kirkpatrick 12

Rebuttal Closing by Mr. Halstead 28

Motion 31

Deelsion 82
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REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE:
State of Nebraska }
) ss.

County of Lancaster )

I, WENDY €. CUTTING, reporter for GENERAL
REPORTING SERVICE, certify that I reported the proceedings
in this matter; that the transcript of testimony is a true,
accurate, and complete extension of the.recording made of
those proceedings; and further, that the disposition of
exhibits is referenced in the index hereto.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand

at Lincoln, Nebraska, this 8 day of April, 2010.
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PROCEEDINGS:

(Exhibits 1 through 5 were marked for
identification.)

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Ladies and gentlemen, I am
Brian Maher, chairperson of this hearing panel of the
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission. I convene this
hearing at 10:13 a.m. for the purpose of receiving evidence
on a petition filed by Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of
Education, Petitioner, against Dexter Brown, Respondent,
Case No. 09-03.

The other members of the hearing committee are
Susan J. Anglemeyer, Robert Beck, Sharon Bohling, John
Habben, Raymond Keller, Jodi Kupper, Joanne Lehman, Marie
Meyers, Karen Shelton, and Lynn Strack.

The Commission's attorney is Samuel Van Pelt. His
purpose is to advise the hearing panel, chailrperson, and the
Commission on the performance of our duties under the
Commission's rules and regulations.

The court reporter is Wendy Cutting. Her purpose
is to record the testimony of the witnesses and mark the
exhibits.

The Clerk of the Commission is Kathi Vontz. Her
purpose is administrative.

This case arises from a request by the State Board

of Education that the Commissioner hear this matter pursuant
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to Section 79-859 through 79-871 of the Nebraska statutes
and the rules and regulations thereunder.

At this time I ask the attorneys to enter their
appearance.

MR. HALSTEAD: Brian Halstead, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, Nebraska 68509, on behalf of
the Commissioner of Education.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Jeff Kirkpatrick, McHenry,
Hasard, Hansen, Roth and Hupp, 121 South 13" Street,
Lincoln, Nebraska 68501, on behalf of the respondent, Dexter
Brown.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: At this time, if there are no
objections, I will enter into the record the pleadings which
are marked as Exhibit 1; the standard of ethics and
competency, which is 92 Nebraska Administrative Code,
Chapter 27, and is marked as Exhibit 2; and the Regulations
Concerning Teacher and Administrator Professional Practices
Hearings, which is 95 Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter
1, and is marked as Exhibit 3. Are there any objections?

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objections.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: ©No objection.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Exhibits 1, 2, 3 are received.

(Exhibits 1 through 3 were received in evidence.
See Index.)

At this time the hearing committee's attorney will
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conduct the hearing.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any opening statement that you wish to make?

MR. HALSTEAD: I'd waive an opening statement,
Your Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you have any?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: 1I'll waive an opening, Your
Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any evidence in addition to Exhibits 1, 2, and 32

MR. HALSTEAD: I do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Kirkpatrick, do you have
any evidence?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: I have two exhibits I would
offer.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Very well, you may do so.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Exhibit 4 is an affidavit of
Dexter Brown. I would offer that.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you have any objection to
Exhibit --

MR. HALSTEAD: I do, Your Honor. It's hearsay.

It's an out-of~-court statement
matter asserted. I won't have

cross—examine Mr. Brown on it,

on the grounds of hearsay.

offered for the truth of the
the opportunity to

so, therefore, I would object
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THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you wish to respond?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: I do, Your Honor. It is
hearsay. I would suggest that it is not offered for the
truth of the matter asserted. The matter that we are here
for this morning is whether or not my client failed to
disclose that he was denied a teaching certificate by the
State of Washington. We do not deny and he does not deny in
this affidavit that he failed to disclose that. In fact, he
discusses that within his affidavit. The affidavit goes to
his state of mind, which we're asking the Commission to
consider in reaching their determination. So, I believe the
truth of the matter asserted is whether or not, when he
applied in 2006 and 2007, he marked the wrong -- checked the
wrong box when he said he had never been denied a teaching
certificate by any other state. Because we don't deny that,
I don't believe this affidavit goes to the truth of the
matter asserted.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, I'm going to overrule
the objection and receive Exhibit 4, but we'll rule that it
cannot be considered for the truth of the matter stated
therein, but with that qualification, Exhibit 4 will be
received.

(Exhibit 4 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Your Honor, I also have Exhibit

5, which is a collection of letters in support of Mr. Brown
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by a number of professionals he's worked with over the
years.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any objection to Exhibit 57

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't have any objection to the
letters included in Exhibit No. 5.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 5 will be received.

(Exhibit 5 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Your Honor, I have copiles. May
I distribute them to the Commission?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Yes, you may.

Does the Commission want to take a few minutes,
five minutes, to read these now or do you want to do
it -- Let's take 10 minutes to read Exhibits 4 and 5 right
now.

(Off the record from 10:18 a.m. until 10:25 a.m.)

THE HEARING OFFICER: Let me just state for the
record that it is now about 10:22, and the Commission's had
approximately 10 minutes to read Exhibits 4 and 5 and we'll
go back on the record.

Mr. Kirkpatrick, do you have any additional
evidence?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: No, Your Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have

any rebuttal evidence?
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MR. HALSTEAD: No.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you wish to make a
closing argument?

MR. HALSTEAD: Yes.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Did you say no?

MR. HALSTEAD: I said yes. May I, Your Honor?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Go ahead.

MR. HALSTEAD: Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen of
the Commission, we're here today to decide what to do to Mr.
Brown. He's admitted all of the allegations in the
Petition. He's admitted the fact that he was denied his
certificate in the State of Washington, and that when twice
asked on an application here at the Department, he answered
the question no. He's admitted that that is a material fact
he failed to disclose to the Department, and it's an
important fact. This case probably goes to represent you
can put in place all the processes and procedures you want,
but when they don't work, things happen badly. We can sit
here today and argue about should Boys Town have reported
this to the Department or not. My argument is, they should
have, but they didn't. We can’'t fix that. We can argue
about the fact that Washington should have uploaded into the
National Clearinghouse their denial clear back in 2003, but
they didn't. We can argue about all of that, but the fact

of the matter is, Mr. Brown asserted he had never been
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denied a certificate, which, in fact, was false. Our
standards provide that you can't have a certificate denied
in another state in order to get a certificate in the State
of Nebraska. Those are very essential elements of the
certificate.

So, the reality is, we're here today to decide
with all of those admissions, what sanction do we impose on
Mr. Brown? And in the reality, I've only found two prior
cases where this Commission or the State Board have dealt
with incidences where educators didn't truthfully answer the
question on their applications for a certificate. The first
one involved Gary Friesen, who failed to disclose several
misdemeanor convictions that he should have disclosed, and
the State Board revoked his certificate for a period of one
year.

And there's also the other case of Mr. Lanik, who
failed to disclose a felony conviction he had 16 years prior
to his first application for a certificate and this
Commission and the State Board revoked his certificate for
one year.

Obviously, the questions on the application aren't
there just to make it difficult for people. They are
critical questions that go to the integrity of the
profession. As such, the prior precedence would clearly

indicate that his violation goes to the very foundation of
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how you get admitted to practice the profession. Obviously,
there are a whole number of exhibits you've received from
Mr. Kirkpatrick that talk about Mr. Brown's abilities as a
teacher and everything. We're not here to dispute that.
We're not here to dispute that he may have worked well with
kids and everything else. The issue before you is how
seriously are we when we say you need to tell us the truth
on an application. And as such, I think there's sufficient
evidence to find he violated the standards. I think there's
sufficient evidence that this Commission should sanction
him, and based on the prior precedence, it would certainly
seem to be that a one-year revocation would certainly be in
order. Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any Commission members have
any questions of Mr. Halstead?

(No response.)

If not, Mr. Kirkpatrick, you may proceed with your
closing.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Thank you, Your Honor. We're
not here to deny that Dexter Brown, on two occasions when
filling out an application with the State of Nebraska,
Department of Education, checked the wrong box and said that
he was never denied a certificate in another state when, in
fact, he had been. We're also not here to deny that that is

an important and material professional obligation when
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you're applying for a teaching certificate that you answer
those questions carefully.

What I can tell you, though, and what I would ask
you to consider is, this type of mistake is not at all
unusual. As part of my practice, I do some criminal law and
having had a chance to practice over a period of time, I can
tell you, when someone comes to my office and one of the
questions I ask them when they're faced with a crime is, do
you have any prior crimes. And they will tell me.

Sometimes they'll say yes, and sometimes they'll say no.

But I have learned over a period of time to never rely upon
what they tell me. I'm their attorney. I represent their
interests. There's an attorney/client privilege. There's
absolutely no reason in their best interest why they would
not tell me every single crime they've committed, but almost
without exception, they don't. Is it because they're trying
to hide things from me? I don't believe so. I think that
they just don't remember. They don't remember that
littering ticket they got a few years ago. They don't
remember a trespassing. Some of these are minor things and
I'll look at their record and I'll say, “Well, what about
this? What about that?” And sometimes they'll say, “Oh,
yeah, now I remember that.” Sometimes they'll say, “I just
don't remember.”

The question, I think, that you have to give some
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thought to is when Mr. Brown was filling out the
application, was he intending to hide this from you? And I
don't think that you can reach a conclusion absolutely. You
don't know Mr. Brown, I suspect. He's not here today for
you to look at his body language. But what you can look at
are some =-- what do you have? Well, one of the things you
have is the application form itself. And the question is a
checklist. There's a number of questions, you read it, and
you check it off. And that's what he did. He checked the
wrong box. I think he read it. I think he checked the
wrong box not having thought much about it. Don't know that
for a fact. Could be he thought about it and decided to
attempt to mislead the State of Nebraska, but I believe that
he read it, didn't think much about it and checked it off.
When you're considering whether that's a possibility, I
think you have to look at the timing, you have to look at
the context, you have to look at what happened.

And the context is the reason for the offering the
affidavit. And you have some of the facts already. He
moved around some, not because he was looking to change
jobs, but because his wife changed jobs. He moved with his
family. He moved to the state of Washington. He moved back
to Nebraska, Omaha metro area. He moved to Arizona because
of jobs his wife got. And when you look at his affidavit,

he talks about the many different jobs that he had. I think
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that makes it more difficult to remember. If you're asked
to list the jobs that you've held and you've held one job
your entire professional life, not a big challenge. 1If,
because of circumstances and because of your ambitions
you've held a number of different jobs, it becomes a little
bit more challenging.

He's had a lot of professional transitions in his
life. When his wife moved to the state of Washington, he
moved there with him (sic). He considered finding a job in
teaching, because that was his profession. And so he
applied with the State of Washington. And while that was in
process, he got a job, a pretty good job, working for a
hotel and decided that I've got a good job, I'm going to
keep the job he had. When the State of Washington said that
we've done an investigation, we've seen some problems, he
replied rather briefly with a letter. When they told him
they were denying his application, he did not appeal it.
Based on his perception at the time, there was no reason to
appeal it. He wasn't looking for a teaching job. He had a
good job.

And then, when his wife moved to Arizona -- well,
I guess it was back to Omaha. He moved to Omaha, went back
in teaching. Did not fill out an application at the time,
taught there, taught Omaha, Council Bluffs, moved to

Arizona, got a job there. When he came to Omaha, I guess it
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was in 2006 was when he originally filled out the first
application. 2007, he filled out another one. When he's
looking at that application, that checklist, is he thinking
about the fact that I wanted to get a teaching job in
Washington and I couldn't because I was denied? Or was he
thinking, I moved to Washington. I got a job working for a
hotel. I'm back in Nebraska now, I want to return to the
teaching profession.

So, my question to you, is it understandable, is
it possible that he could have inadvertently checked no
rather than check no because he wanted to hide that fact
from the State of Nebraska. And I would suggest to you that
it is quite possible -- he says in his affidavit that it was
inadvertent, and I would suggest to you that that is not
beyond question that it could have been inadvertent. And I
say that to you, in part, because of the experiences I have
over and over again with my clients who can't remember
crimes that they've been convicted of or charged with.

I also practice in other licensed professions and
I've represented a number of other professionals who have
had licensing issues because they have failed to disclose
something. And sometimes it's inadvertent and sometimes
it's not inadvertent. There should be consequences as
professionals when they don't disclose something. And I

would not suggest to you that there should not be
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consequences for Mr. Brown. He is a professional. That
raises him to a higher standard. And part of that higher
standard is when you're filling out an application, you
better be clear and you better be sure about what you're
putting down there.

The question, though, is whether he should have
his license, his certificate suspended for a year. And I
think that you should pause and consider whether that is
necessary and whether that is just.

We've had a series of situations. He was
terninated from his job in Boys Town, and we're not here
about that directly. We're not having evidence. We're not
having witnesses about what happened at Boys Town. But one
thing I would tell you is, that Boys Town is not a public
institution. It's not a public school. I think we're all
familiar with what happens if you're a teacher tenured or
non-tenured at a public school and they want to terminate -~
the administration, for whatever reason, wants to terminate
your contract, you have a right to a hearing. And if you're
a tenured teacher, you have a right for them to prove the
reason why vyou're being terminated. That's not the
situation at Boys Town. He was terminated, but he was not
terminated having had a chance to exercise his due process
rights.

What happened after that, he had a number of
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successful years, from all we know, in education. The
letters that have been submitted certainly indicate that
he's not just an average teacher. He's received letters of
support from a variety of people, from a variety of
settings, which demonstrate over a period of years that he
has been a good role model, that he’'s been a good coach,
that he's been a good, dedicated teacher. So, whatever
happened at Boys Town, I don't think we're in a position to
determine that at this stage. Whatever happened, he went on
and was a very productive professional.

What happened next as far as his licensing is he
went to the state of Washington. He put in an application
there. Didn't withdraw that application. It was denied.
But it's not as if he had wanted -- been offered a job,
wanted that job, was able to present a lot of information on
his behalf and was then denied after a full and fair
hearing. It was a matter of, he applied, was not interested
in teaching in the state at that point, and did not present
all the evidence he could have on his behalf. He was denied
by the State of Washington, kind of a default hearing. And
we can sit here six, seven years after the fact, and say
that was a mistake. He should have either withdrawn it or
he should have protected his reputation. But it's
understandable when you have a good job, when you're

supporting your family, when you're making the
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determination, I have a job now, I don't know how long I'm
going to be here, I don't know if I'm ever going to return
to the teaching profession, it's understandable that in the
busy life he made the decision, because he couldn't see down
the road and didn't know that his failure to either withdraw
his application or his failure to defend himself, could
result in this hearing in Lincoln, Nebraska, in 2010. And I
don't know that we can blame him for not having that sense
of prophesy. But, what that does is, it puts us here,
making a determination on whether to revoke his license for
a year or not or censure him or reprimand him or do whatever
is appropriate because of the mistake he made. And I think
we need to also consider whether or not it could have
repercussions for his ability to teach in Arizona, which is
where he's at now. I cannot tell you that it will have
repercussions or not. I know what he did in the State of
Washington had repercussions in the State of Nebraska years
later and I know that it is possible that the State of
Arizona will take into account what happens here on whether
or nol they'll allow him to teach or not.

And so, you've got the lack of a hearing at Boys
Town in 1996, the failure to follow through on all his
rights in Washington in 2003, and mistakes he made in
filling out the application in 2006 and 2007 in the State of

Nebraska could well affect his ability to teach in the State
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of Arizona in 2010.

And I can't say that the procedures are wrong in
any of those cases. Certainly, with Boys Town, they didn't
have to offer him a hearing. The State of Washington, they
sure gave him all of his due process rights, and the fact
that he failed to exercise those rights is his
responsibility, not the State of Washington's. The State of
Nebraska, certainly once the Department became aware of his
mistakes, had to pursue the matter because he had failed in
a professional duty. The State of Arizona, if he is
disciplined, once they become aware of that discipline, as
they will, then they have to proceed in whatever procedure
that they have. And I'm sure, part of that procedure will
be to give him an opportunity to respond to the State of
Arizona. But it is a rather tangled weave, and it owes, in
large part, to the fact that he was moving with his family
following his wife's career from job to job. And I think
that that contributed to the fact that he made the mistake
here.

So, what you have to look at is the fact that he
made not one mistake but two mistakes, the facts that they
are serious mistakes. He had a professional responsibility
to answer fully and honestly. If he failed in that
responsibility, you have a responsibility, an obligation, to

treat that seriously. But I think you also have a
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responsibility to consider the context, consider whether or
not it was inadvertent, whether it was possible that it was
inadvertent, and I think that you can also consider his
relatively long history in education and the fact that there
are a number of people that have taught with him over the
years, that have coached with him over the years, that have
expressed their admiration and respect for his ability as a
professional. I would also tell you that a number of them,
the ones that live in Nebraska, could have appeared here
today. Given the fact that they were character witnesses,
the fact that they were willing to submit letters, I thought
was more efficient for this body's time to let them just put
down their words in a letter form and submit that to you.

But I would ask you to consider all these factors
in considering what sort of a discipline is appropriate for
Mr. Brown. And with that, I thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do any Commission members on
my right have any questions of Mr. Kirkpatrick?

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Yes.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Proceed.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Is it possible that there
was another omission of fact on the certificate application
for a teaching certificate in Nebraska?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: And what would you be speaking

about?
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COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Under fingerprinting
requirement, he has checked 1, “I am exempt from the
criminal record history check,” et cetera, et cetera. This
is on page 2 of the form.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Right, because I hold or at some
time in the past did hold a Nebraska educator's certificate.
He checked it and I would have checked it in his shoes,
because at the time that he was applying, he was applying
having held a Nebraska educator's certificate in the past.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: C. 1In the information that
was provided to us when this was originally put in front of
us, the Washington denial was July 2003, on the 21° day. I
believe, 1f I understand the time line correctly, he was
living in Washington at the time. His application here is
June 28%, 2006. Wouldn't that -- I mean, correct me if I'm
wrong, but wouldn't that necessitate that he check C and
provide complete and legible sets of fingerprints, et
cetera, et cetera, including the fee?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Well, I think what you've raised
is an issue that -- I'm not going to criticize the -- Well,
I'm going to criticize the form. That's what I'm going to
do.

(Laughter.)

I think that this form would have been better if

it would have said, under Personal and Professional Fitness,
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and I'll get back to your question, but under Personal and
Professional Fitness, “Have you ever applied for a
professional certificate or license as a professional in any
other state? And if so, what happened?” And I think if
that question would have been asked, he would have said,
“Yes, I applied in Washington and I was denied.” And I
would suggest to you, it would have been much clearer for
you if he would have said, “No, I've never applied anyplace
else.” I think it would have given him more time to think
about it, process it, and it would not encourage mistakes
like a checklist does.

The fingerprinting requirement, and I think I
understand what you're talking about, but if I'm reading
this form, the question for A is, am I exempt from a
criminal record history check, because I now hold or at some
time in the past have held a Nebraska educator's
certificate. I read that and I think it's asking me, have I
ever held now or in the past an educating certificate? If I
have, I check that and I don't have to submit for
fingerprints, because in the past, I've applied for a
certificate and either they didn't do it at the time, which
is the case for me, or they did and they've checked it. 1In
either case, it's true that I, in the past, have held a
certificate. That's the box for me.

What you're suggesting is that I should read all
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three and consider the possibility that I need to check two,
one that I had one in the past, and two, that I -- or C,
that I haven't lived in Nebraska continuously for the last
five years.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Well, I guess, and just in

"

looking at this, it says, “Check only one,” and so you would
have to read all three so that you knew which one you wanted
to check.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Well -- does it say check only
one?

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Yes.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Where does it say that?

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Right at the top of the box.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: ©Oh, I see it, yes. Check only
one. And then it says, “I an exempt from the criminal
record history check because I now hold or at some time in
the past did hold a Nebraska educator's certificate.” He
did that. He knew he had held a certificate. ™“If you check
this box, proceed to Personal and Professional Fitness
secltion.” So, I skip down. I don't read B and C. I skip
down to Professional and Personal Fitness. So, I think he
followed the directions, at least as I would understand
them. And if he didn't follow them correctly, then I would
say I would have messed up, too, because I think that

that -- what he did was logical.
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COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions on my
right of Mr. Kirkpatrick?

(No response.)

Any on my left?

COMMISSIONER KUPPER: I would just say that I have
several questions that it's unfortunate that the person that
probably needs to answer them is not here today, and that is
frustrating to me, because you're trying to conjecture and
guess what he might have done and might have thought. And I
wish -- we talked -- You, in your statement, said, you know,
it's unfortunate that he didn't appeal the Washington
decision. Well, here is another one of those situations
where I do believe his voice would have been helpful in
determining truly what he thought, what he did, and so I
could ask the questions to you, but it wouldn't matter,
because you really can't speak for him in those sorts of
decisions and why I did what I did. And so, I just wanted
to make that known. It's frustrating that he's not here.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: And I appreciate your
frustration.

THE HEARING OFFICER: If you wish to respond, you
may.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Thank you. I appreciate your

frustration. I wish that he was here. That's why I offered
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the affidavit so you would at least get some idea of his
state of mind, because he doesn't deny what he did. And it
is -- it's unfortunate, because you've got these interstate
issues. If he was teaching Omaha-Council Bluffs, it would
not be a big deal for him to be here. He's teaching in
Arizona. He has obligations in Arizona, and he was unable
to be here today. And yet, this has a lot of impact on his
professional career, obviously. And he knows that, and yet,
was still unable to be here. And for that, I apologize.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions of any
Commission members?

If not, Mr. Halstead -- Oh, I'm sorry.

COMMISSIONER MEYERS: I'm curious about the
application in Washington. I'm not sure that maybe you can
answer this, but, if I were applying in Washington and I'm
assuming you have to list down where you've been employed,
and do you have to give a person to call? I mean, I'm
trying to think what the red flag would have been for
Washington to have done an investigation. Do you have to
say that you were terminated?

MR. KIRKPATRICK: And I can't answer that and I
know Mr. Halstead is looking at the form to see if there is
something in there.

MR. HALSTEAD: There is.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: There is?
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COMMISSIONER MEYERS: You have to say that you
were terminated from a job.

MR. HALSTEAD: When it gets to be my turn --

THE HEARING OFFICER: You can go ahead -- why
don't you cover it when you =--

MR. HALSTEAD: I think, if you look, Ms. Meyers,
to the order from the State of Washington, paragraph No. 2,
on the Character and Fitness Supplement, a part of the
application process, Mr. Brown answered yes to questions 8,
10, and 11 -~ 8 reading, “Have you ever been dismissed,
discharged, or fired from any employment?” 10, “Have you
ever been disciplined by a past employer?” And 11, “Are you
currently or ever been the subject of any investigation or
inquiry by an employer?” So, they did ask those questions,
and I believe, 1f I look at the order, he apparently must
have given some indication about Boys Town, which resulted
in them getting more information about Boys Town. So, I
think the order from the State of Washington indicates that
they, in some sense, may grill their applicants with more
detailed guestions and answers than Nebraska may submil
people to with the six questions we ask of them.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other Commission
questions?

(No response.)

If not, Mr. Halstead, you may close.
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MR. HALSTEAD: I guess my closing comments --
fascinating discussion about all of this intent and did he
intend, didn't he intend. The standard is, did he fail to
disclose a material fact for which he was responsible? Not,
did he falsely fail to disclose. There's no element of
fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation in the standard that
we're talking about. Now, we can all sit here and speculate
and I'm going to go back, that's why I objected to Exhibit
No. 4, because I'm never going to get a chance to ask Mr.
Brown any questions. And, maybe, as a prosecutor, I Jjust
got to get over that fact and move on.

(Laughter.)

But, think about this. You get from the State of
Washington, a proposed finding of fact that says because of
all of this stuff on Boys Town, we're going to deny you an
application and you're just going to ignore it because it's
not important to you? It's not true? Think about that. If
somebody made that kind of statement in a public document
about you, are you just going to ignore it? Or are we just
failing to deal with the issue and we're moving on, because
we don't want to deal with the issue? We can go to the
whole discussion on whether he should have, shouldn't have,
or whatever. Did he know he got denied in Washington? Yes.
Did he tell us about it? No. What do we do now? Had he

said yes, had we known about Boys Town, would he have a
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those questions, because
responsibilities.

In response to
make an -- No, actually,
It's an elimination. If
move to 2. If you can't
can't answer 3, you have

he had previously held a

applied in 2006 and 2007

29

We're never going to get to answer

Mr. Brown failed to carry out his

Mr. Habben's question about did he
he answered that one question.

you can't answer 1, you have to
answer 2, move to 3. And if you
to do fingerprints. The fact that

Nebraska certificate when he

exempted him from the fingerprint

background check, because that's the way the Legislature

wrote it. So, in the sense of, he answered that question

correctly.

the first one. Mr.

Kirkpatrick's absclutely correct.

It's a process of elimination and you start at

When

he read it, had he held a certificate in the past, if he can

say ves to that, mark the box.

the list. So, that one's an accurate answer.

You're done, proceed down

What isn't

accurate is his ever being denied in another state.

So, you know,

always fun to think about, well, did he lie?

It doesn't matter.

a material fact that he was responsible for.

had a certificate denied?

we can certainly sit here and it's

Didn't he lie?

The standard is, did he fail to disclose

Have you ever

Was it his responsibility to tell

us yes, when he knows Washington did? Yes. So, now, what

do we do?

I mean, I understand what Mr. Kirkpatrick's
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arguing about about his career and he's not really wanting
to lose his certificate, he's not -- We're sitting here
trying to come up with rationale and reasons to excuse his
mistakes. Oh, what a tangled web we weave when first we
practice to deceive. Well, guess what. In this we don't
even have to know whether he deceived. The standard is, did
he fail to disclose a material fact. And he's admitted it.
It's true. What do we do now? Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions of
either attorney?

(No response.)

If not, the chair will proceed to close this
hearing.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: The hearing committee will now
adjourn and will consider the evidence. The hearing
committee's decision will be reduced to writing. A copy of
the hearing committee's findings, conclusions, and decision
will be furnished to the parties. If the decision includes
recommendation to suspend or revoke the respondent's
certificate, the findings, conclusions, and recommendation
will be presented to the State Board of Education.

I now declare this hearing adjourned at 10:55

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 10:55

a.m. to be reconvened after executive session and
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deliberation of the evidence.)

(Back on the record 1:09 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Is there a motion regarding
the Commission's recommendation on Case No. 09-03, Dexter
Brown?

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Yes. I move that the
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission adopts the
findings of fact and conclusions of law and recommends to
the State Board of Education that the certificate of Dexter
Brown be revoked for a period of one year.

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Second?

COMMISSIONER STRACK: I second.

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: It has been moved and
seconded to accept the findings of fact and conclusions of
law and recommend a revocation of one year. Is there
discussion?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Will the clerk please call
the roll?

THE CLERK: Anglemeyer.

COMMISSIONER ANGLEMEYER: Yes.

THE CLERK: Beck.

COMMISSIONER BECK: Yes.

THE CLERK: Bohling.

COMMISSIONER BOHLING: Yes.
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THE CLERK: Habben.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN:

THE CLERK: Keller.

COMMISSIONER KELLER:

THE CLERK: Kupper.
CHAIRPERSON KUPPER:

THE CLERK: Lehman.

COMMISSIONER LEHMAN:

THE CLERK: Maher.
COMMISSIONER MAHER:

THE CLERK: Meyers.

COMMISSIONER MEYERS:

THE CLERK:

COMMISSIONER SHELTON:

THE CLERK: Strack.

COMMISSIONER STRACK:

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER:
(Whereupon,

proceedings were concluded.)

Shelton.

at 1:10 p.m.

Yes.

Yes.

Yeis.

Yes:

Yes.

Yes:.

Yes.

Yes.

Motion passes.

on March 27,

2010,

the

32
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PROCEEDINGS:

THE HEARING OFFICER: In the matter involving
Commissioner Breed versus Dexter Brown, it was set for 10:30
this morning, and it is now approximately 10:10, and we have
appearing on behalf of Mr. Brown an attorney who has filed a
request for a continuance, Mr. Kirkpatrick. You would have
the burden of proof on this motion, so why don't you just go
ahead and tell us what is involved in support of your
motion.

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Your Honor, I was contacted
several weeks ago by Mr. Brown in relation to this matter,
He sent me some documents. It wasn't really until yesterday
that he formally hired me. There was some miscommunication,
I think, as well. And he has sent me some documents to
review, but I would tell the Commission that they were
partial documents. In other words, there was a report I
received, pages 1, 3 and 5. Don't really feel like I could
prepare this important document unless I have pages 2 and 4.
I have spoken with him. I was under the impression
originally he was going to be here. He tells me he is
unable to. He is teaching and coaching in Arizona and has
professional obligations that prevent him from being here.

This is a very important matter, as I'm sure the
Commission is aware. I believe it's important for him to

have his case presented to this Commission. I am unable to
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do that this morning. I would hope that by the March
meeting I will be able to do that to give the Commission a
fair hearing for them to make a decision based upon the
facts, give him his day in court, so to speak,

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, what's your
position on this motion?

MR. HALSTEAD: Your Honor, yesterday when Mr.
Kirkpatrick and I finally communicated, it was about 3:30 in
the afternoon and I expressed to Mr. Kirkpatrick that if, in
fact, he was hired by Mr. Brown to be his attorney, I wasn't
going to require him to be prepared to litigate this case
today. 1 just don'+ think that's fundamentally fair to the
whole system, regardless of my desire to always want to win.
I think it'sbgot to be fair to everybody, so I indicated to
Mr. Kirkpatrick that I had no objections to the continuance.
I don't think there's any imminent harm or danger that is

involved at the moment in the matters that are before you,

80 your taking this up in March I don't think has any
detrimental impacts on anything, so --
THE HEARING OFFICER: Do any Commission members on

my right have any questions that they wish to ask of Mr.

Kirkpatrick?
(No response.)

Any on my left?

(No response. )
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Okay, I think we will take this under submission
and -~ why don't you step -- let's talk about this. I don't
think I should rule on this. Why don't you just step out
and we'll just talk about it. Stick around.

(Off the record from 10:10 a.m. to 10:12 a.m.)

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Kirkpatrick, we have
granted your request for a continuance to the March meetdng,

MR. KIRKPATRICK: Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Thank you very much.

(Whereupon, at 10:13 a.m. on December 12, 2009,

the proceedings were concluded.)
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STATE OF NEBRASKA

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. NPPC Case No. 09 - 03
Commissioner of Education Case No. 09021
301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 REQUEST FOR CONTINUANCE

Petitioner,
VS.

Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254,

Respondent.

COMES NOW the Respondent, by and through his counsel, and hereby
requests a continuance of the hearing on the Petition scheduled for the 12th day
of December, 2009. Respondent is unable to attend this hearing due to conflicting
professional responsibilities and has only recently retained legal counsel. His legal
counsel has not had adequate time to prepare for this hearing.

WHEREFORE, Respondent requests that this hearing be continued until the
next regularly scheduled meeting of the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission.

DEXTER BROWN,
Respondent

By: _lofbe, N IKFaar 0 R
Jéftefy R Kirkpatrick #21280
McHenry, Haszard, Hansen, Roth
& Hupp, P.C., LLO
P.O. Box 82426
Lincoln, Nebraska 68501
(402)476-2200
Attorney for Respondent

Page 1 of 1
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STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. )
Commissioner of Education )
301 Centennial Mall South — 6" Floor ) NPPC Case No. 09-03
P.O. Box 94933 ) Case No. 09021
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 )
)
Petitioner, )
vs. ) NOTICE OF HEARING
)
Dexter Brown )
6920 E. Redfield )
Scottsdale, AZ 85254, )
)
)
Respondent. )

Petitioner and Respondent are hereby notified that a hearing on the Petition filed by
Roger D. Breed, on September 23, 2009, will be held in the Hearing Room, 6™ Floor, Nebraska
State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska, on the 12th day of
December, 2009, commencing at 10:30 a.m., or immediately following the preceding hearing.

Commission members of the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission will hear and
consider the case.

Samuel Van Pelt, Route 1, Box 169, Hickman, Nebraska 68372 has been appointed legal
counsel to advise the chairperson in the performance of the chairperson’s duties.

Dated %W/J / 292 ,7

Joanne Lehman, Chairperson, Hearing Panel
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

i Bt

By Kathi Vontz, Clerk of¥he Commission
NEBRASKA PROFESSTONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
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I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the above Notice date
2009, for Case Number 09-03, was mailed to Dexter Brown, Respondent, by U.S. Mail postage
prepaid, and delivered by hw Halstead, Attorney for the Petitioner, on this

[ day of , 2009, at the following addresses.
Dexter Brown Brian Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner
6920 E. Redfield 301 Centennial Mall South
Scottsdate, AZ 85254 Lincoln, NE 68509
Kathi Vontz

Clerk of the Commlss

/-
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Case No. 09021
PPC Case No. 09-03

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
P. O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933,
Petitioner,

vs. SUPPORT INFORMATIQR,

sested

Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254,

NE PROFESSIONAL

Respondent.
a4 PRACTICES COMMISSION

COMES NOW the Petitioner, by and through the undersigned attorney of record, and
pursuant to the Commission's Request for Support Information, submits the following
information requested as provided in Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 1, Section
003.05:

1. Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 28, a copy of which is
attached and marked as Exhibit "A", and by this reference is incorporated herein;

2. Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 29, a copy of which is
attached and marked as Exhibit "B", and by this reference is incorporated herein;

3. An Affidavit of Kevin Peters, Director for the Teacher Education/Certification
Division of the Nebraska Department of Education, a copy of which is attached

and marked as Exhibit "C", and by this reference is incorporated herein; and

4. The Report of Investigation in Case No. 09021, a copy of which is attached
and marked as Exhibit "D", and by this reference is incorporated herein.

WHEREFORE, the Petitioner prays that the Commission make a recommendation to the

State Board of Education that is in accordance with the law.

Brian L. Halé@ad #18077 —~—
General Counsel

P. O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509
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The undersigned certifies that a copy of the above motion and exhibits was mailed to the

partics of record, by U. S. mail, sufficient postage prepaid, on this 10" day of November 2009.

e e / '

rian L. HafStead #18077
General Counsel

P. O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509
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NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

RULE 28

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
INVESTIGATIONS AND NONPUBLIC
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES HEARINGS

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 28

EFFECTIVE DATE
DECEMBER 25, 1989

State of Nebraska
Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner

.




[image: image53.jpg]NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

RULE 29

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CASE
DETERMINATIONS BY THE STATE BOARD

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 29

EFFECTIVE DATE
DECEMBER 25, 1989

State of Nebraska

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner
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STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. ) Case No. 09021
Commissioner of Education ) PPC Case No. 09-03
301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor )
P. O. Box 94933 )
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 )
)
Petitioner, )
)
vs. ) AFFIDAVIT
)
Dexter Brown )
6920 E. Redfield )
Scottsdale, AZ 85254, )
)
Respondent. )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) SS
COUNTY OF LANCASTER )

Kevin Peters, being first duly sworn, deposes and says:

1. I am the Director of the Teacher Certification Division of the Nebraska
Department of Education.

2. The Petitioner is Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of Education, 301 Centennial
Mall South - 6th Floor, P. O. Box 94933, Lincoln, NE 68509-4933, telephone:
(402) 471-5020.

3. The duties as Director include being the custodian of records regarding
individuals who currently hold valid certificates issued by the Department
pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21.

4. The records indicate that the Respondent, Dexter Brown, holds two public
Nebraska certificates number XXX-XX-5447. The first being a state substitute
teaching certificate, endorsed in Coaching 7-12 and Physical Education K-12,
with an expiration date of August 31, 2011. The second being a standard teaching
certificate, endorsed in Physical Education K-12 and Coaching 7-12, with an
expiration date of August 31,2014.

5. The acts, events, or conditions appearing on the records under my custody are
made at or near the time of such acts, events, or conditions, in the course of
regularly conducted activity, and that it is the regular course of activity for the
Department to make such record.




[image: image55.jpg]FURTHER AFFIANT SAITH NOT.

Dated this é'é day of November 2009. 7 //

7 /M\

7 // KevitPPeters, Ed.D.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this l(j day of November 2009.

ENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska
G NIKOLE SANDER
My Comm. Exp. June 25,2011 \m

" Notary Public
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BEFORE THE COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

James Putman
301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, NE 68509-4987

Case No. 09021

Complainant,

Vs. REPORT OF INVESTIGATION

Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254

Respondent.

In accordance with Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 28, the attached
Report of Investigation into case number 09021 is submitted to the Commissioner of Education
on this 23" day of September 2009. This Report was submitted to the Respondent on the 1 day

of September 2009, and exceptions were filed on Septembcr 18 2009

Cernﬁc}/ )/f/(/ gég &
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M. Roger 1) Breed, Ed D
Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, Ne 68509

Regarding: Investigator’s Report Case No: 09021
Dear Mr. Commissioner Breed

On my behalf; I strongly believe that the investigation complaint made against me for
unprofessional conduct, deserve a true understanding of what really happen. T applied for a
substitute teaching certificate in 2006 and 2007 for a standard teaching certificate.

After submitting my application for certification in 2006 and 2007, 1 thought if I did something
unprofessional that granted a denial of certification from the State of Nebraska after holding a
certificate from 1979 to this date. Boys Town did not report any wrong doing to the State of
Nebraska because there was nothing they could nor should have reported that granted any wrong
" doing on my behalf. There were some false allegations made again me doing my tenure at Boys
Town.
Tf yon were to contact anyone in State of Nebraska that knows me in the education world, parents,
current and former students, educators and principals.I’m very sure you will only hear very
positive things about me as a person and educators. I have never had my character question the
ways they were at Boys Town. I’m a person that will never disrespect nor complain about a
former boss or leader, however I felt there were some things took place that was not justified on
my behalf. I can tell you now I did nothing wrong that was reported to the State of Washington
from Boys Town.

After being denied a certificate from the State of Washington. | wrote them a letter telling what
really happen. When my wife job moved the family back to Nebraska, I renewed my Nebraska
teaching certificate totally unaware that Washington State filed a complaint against me in 2009
for something alleged in 2003. I gave the State of Washington a copy of my Nebraska teaching
certificate in 2003. 1 did not give Washington State any false information or Nebraska. I felt if
there were some wrong doing on my behalf it would have been reported back in 1995 to the State
of Nebraska from Boys Town if there were some wrong doing.

After my renewal in 2006 or 2007 for the State of Nebraska teaching certificate I did not
understand nor did I pass any wrong information with any intention to misicad. I thought if there
were some wrong doing on my part, the state would have been informed back in 1995 after
leaving Boys Town.

Please give me and my situation consideration after checking into my track record as an educator
in the Omaha Public Schools, Millard Public Schools, Ralston Public Schools and Blair Public
Schools.

Sincercly

[rilor bron—
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VS.

Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254

CONFIDENTIAL
BEFORE THE COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Case No. 09021

Complainant,

REPORT OF INVESTIGATION

M e N N N e e N N N e s

Respondent.

In accordance with Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 28, the attached

Report of Investigation into case number 09021 is submitted to the Respondent on the 1* day of

September 2009. M
O 5%// /
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On April 30, 2009, James Putman filed a Complaint with the Commissioner of Education
against Dexter Brown, the Respondent. A copy of the Complaint was served upon the
Respondent on May 11, 2009. Copies of the Complaint and return receipt are
collectively attached and marked as exhibit "E-1".

The Teacher Certification Office Records revealed that the Respondent holds two public
Nebraska certificates number -5447. The first being a state substitute teaching
certificate, endorsed in Coaching 7-12 and Physical Education K-12, with an expiration
date of August 31, 2011. The second being a standard teaching certificate, endorsed in
Physical Education K-12 and Coaching 7-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2014.

SUMMARY OF COMPLAINT

The Complainant alleged that the Respondent failed to disclose the 2003 denial of his
application for a Washington certificate on his 2006 and 2007 application with the
Department.

POSITION OF RESPONDENT

The Respondent did not respond to the complaint in this matter.
FINDINGS

The Complainant received information on or about April 6, 2009, that the Respondent
had been placed on the list of “Certificate Holders On National Disciplinary File”. The
registry is part of the national clearing house published by the National Association of
State Directors of Teacher Education and Certification (NASTDEC). One of the reasons a
cettificate holder’s name would appear on the list would be if a state denied an education
certificate to the person.

The State of Washington denied the Respondent’s application for certification on July 21,
2003, after reviewing and investigating background information included on the application
regarding the Respondent’s prior employment at Boys Town Schools in Omaha, Nebraska.
On October 8, 2003, the Respondent received a letter dated September 25, 2003, from Marcia
Riggers, Assistant Superintendent, finalizing the order of denial of his application for a
Washington certificate. Copies of the letter and return receipt signed by the Respondent are
collectively attached and marked as exhibit “E-2”.

Documentation included with the Washington denial order (exhibit “E-17) revealed that
the following occurred while the Respondent was employed by Boys Town Schools in
Omaha, Nebraska. An allegation was made against the Respondent in 1991 claiming he
had an unprofessional relationship with a female student. This involved the Respondent
giving the student a ride in his car, giving her a ring, and making her feel uncomfortable.

AL

NI,
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The Respondent was issued a letter of warning. In 1994, an allegation was made against
the Respondent stating be made inappropriate sexual remarks to a female student after he
was “flipped off” by the student. The Respondent was issued a letter of warning and
asked to write a letter of apology to the student. In 1995, an allegation was made against
the Respondent that he did not report knowledge of sexual relationships between students
and players. This allegation was found to be unsubstantiated. In 1996, an allegation was
made against the Respondent that he was calling an alumnus and had a sexual
relationship with her. The Boys Town Invesligator was unable to substantiate whether a
sexual relationship had taken place or not. It was then recommended the Respondent’s
employment be terminated for violating Boys Town Schools’ work rules in Policy
#21600, “Work Rules and Corrective Actions”. On June 5, 1996, the Respondent was
issued a letter of termination and his employment with Boys Town Schools ended. A
copy of the letter is attached and marked as exhibit “E-3”.

A clerical error in the State of Washington precluded the Respondent’s name from being
entered on the National Register after the July 2003 denial. It was subsequently entered
in 2009.

The Respondent completed an application for the Nebraska Department of Education on
June 28, 2006, to become a state substitute teacher. In the second section titled Personal
and Professional Fitness, the first question asks, “Have you ever had a professional
license, certificate, permit, credential, or other document authorizing the practice of a
profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied, rejected, or voluntarily surrendered?”
The Respondent placed a check mark on “No”. The Respondent’s signature is at the
bottom of the form.

The Respondent completed an application for the Nebraska Department of Education on
August 14, 2007, to be granted a standard Nebraska teaching certificate. In the second
section titled Personal and Professional Fitness, the first question asks, “Have you ever
had a professional license, certificate, permit, credential, or other document authorizing
the practice of a profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied, rejected, or voluntarily
surrendered?” The Respondent placed a check mark on “No”. The Respondent’s
signature is at the bottom of the form.

Both of the Nebraska applications are included in the complaint in exhibit “E-1”. The
Respondent currently holds a Nebraska substitute teaching certificate and a standard
teaching certificate which are valid until 2011 and 2014 respectively.

The investigator spoke with current Boys Town Superintendent Robert Gehringer, who
stated he did not have any further information in his file. According to Mr. Gehringer, he
was not employed at Boys Town until after the Respondent was terminated and suggested
contacting the current program auditor Scott Hartman. Mr. Hartman was not hired until
after the Respondent’s termination but was going to discuss the incident with Randolph
Scott who was the director of human resources when the Washington Department of
Education was conducting its investigation.

&
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The investigator spoke with Randolph M. Scott who was the Director of Human
Resources for Boys Town in 2003 when the Washington Department of Education
inquired about the Respondent. Mr. Scott is currently employed by Boys Town and in
his e-mail to the investigator, Mr. Scott stated, “Dexter Brown was terminated in 1996 for
inappropriate contact with youth after hours and would not be considered for employment
at Boys Town in any capacity.”

STANDARDS OF PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT AND ETHICS

The following statute and standards would appear applicable: Neb. Rev. Stat. Section 79-
866(2) (Reissue 2003) which, in part, states, “The board may, for just cause, revoke or
suspend any teacher’s or administrator’s certificate.  Violation of the standards
established pursuant to this section, commission of an immoral act, or conviction of a
felony under the laws of this state shall constitute just cause for the revocation or
suspension of a teacher’s or administrator’s certificate by the board”; Title 92, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 27, Section 004.02D (effective date: November 12, 2003)
which states, “the educator: Shall not make any fraudulent statement or fail to disclose a
material fact for which the educator is responsible”; Section 004.02H (same effective
date) which states, “the cducator: Shall not engage in conduct involving dishonesty,
fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation in the performance of professional duties”; and
Section 004.04E (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not commit any
act of moral turpitude, or any felony under the laws of the United States or any state or
territory, and shall not have a misdemeanor conviction involving abuse, neglect, or sexual
misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12 through 003.14 of 92 NAC 21™.

DETERMINATION OF LEGAL SUFFIC'IENCY

The basis for the Washington Department of Education’s denial of the Respondent’s June
18, 2002, application for a certificate was based upon the Respondent disclosing he had
been disciplined by a past employer because of allegations of misconduct when he was
employed by the Boys Town Schools in Nebraska. The Respondent received notice of
the action by the Washington Department of Education on October 8, 2003. When the
Respondent applied in 2006 and 2007 for a Nebraska certificate, he answered “No” to
Question 1 of the Personal and Professional Fitness section which asks in part if he ever
had a certificate denied. Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21, Section
005.01D states in part that an applicant for a teaching certificate not have an application
for a certificate denied by another jurisdiction. Therefore, there is legally sufficient
evidence to indicate a violation of the statute and standards with regard to this allegation.

RECOMMENDATION

The Certification Investigator would recommend that the Commissioner of Education file
a petition in this matter.
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EXHIBITS

E-1.

—

Copies of the Complaint and return receipt.
E-2.  Copies of the Washington Department of Education letter and return receipt.

E-3. A copy of the June 5, 1996, termination letter.

58



[image: image63.jpg]BEFORE THE COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA
James Putman Case No. 09021
301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, NE 68509-4987

Complainant,
VS. COMPLAINT
Dexter Brown

8664 S. 143rd Avenue
Omaha, NE 68138

N N N e N N N N e N S e

Respondent.
In accordance with Title 92, Chapter 28, of the Nebraska Administrative Code, the
Complainant states as follows:

1. The Complainant is James Putman. His address is 301 Centennial Mall South,
Lincoln, NE 68509-4987;

2. The Respondent is Dexter Brown. His address is 8664 S. 143" Avenue, Omaha, NE
68138;

3. On July 21, 2003, the Respondent’s application for a Washington education certificate
was denied. A copy of the Denial Order is attached;

4. On June 29, 2006, the Respondent applied for a Nebraska certificate and marked the
box “No” to Question 1 of the Personal and Professional Fitness section which states,
“Have you ever had a professional license, certificate, permit, credential, or other
document authorizing the practice of a profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied,
rejected, or voluntarily surrendered?” A copy of this page is attached;

5. On August 17, 2007, the Respondent applied for a Nebraska certificate and marked
the box “No” to Question 1 of the Personal and Professional Fitness section which states,
“Have you ever had a professional license, certificate, permit, credential, or other
document authorizing the practice of a profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied,
rejected, or voluntarily surrendered?” A copy of this page is attached; and

6. Witness(es): James Putman, Director, Teacher Certification, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Lincoln, NE 68509; (402) 471-0739.
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WHEREFORE, Complainant requests that the Commissioner of Education investigate

this Complaint and take such action as is warranted, including the filing of a petition.

Dated this 30" day of Aprii 2009.

Y James Phfman '
VERIFICATION

n

State of Nebraska )
) ss
County of Lancaster )

1, James Putman, being first duly sworn under oath, state that I have read the contents of
the Complaint and that to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief such sare
true and there is reasonable cause for filing said document.

Subscribed and sworn before me this Srw‘day of April 2009 by James Putman.

(Seal)

j';‘i BRIAN L. HALSTEAD
AN My Comm, Exp. Nov. 27, 2010

GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nobraska ]

7

J
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DR. TERRY BERGESON  OLD CAPITOL BUILDING * PO BOX 47200 « OLYMPIA WA 98504-7200 + hitpiwww.k12.wa.us

IN THE MATTER OF THE EDUCATION

APPLICATION OF OPP No. A02-07-0371

DEXTER BROWN FOR CERTIFICATION

)
)
)
) DENIAL ORDER
)
DOB: 11/8/1954 )
)

COMES NOW the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI), under the authority
granted by the laws of the state of Washington, having reviewed the file of the above-referenced
case, and having considered the entire evidence contained therein, does hereby deny the education

application of DEXTER BROWN based on the Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law set forth

below:
FINDINGS OF FACT
1. Dexter Brown applied for a Washington education certificate on June 18, 2002.
2. On the Character and Fitness Supplement, a part of the application process, Mr. Brown

answered “yes” to questions 8, 10, and 11, Section II (Professional Fitness). Question 8§ reads: “Have
you ever been dismissed, discharged, or fired from any employment position involving children or
dependent adults?” Question 10 reads: “Have you ever been disciplined by a past employer because
of allegations of misconduct?” Question 11 reads: “Are you currently or have you ever been the

subject of any investigation or inquiry by an employer because of allegations of misconduct?”

DEXTER BROWN
DENIAL ORDER FOR CERTIFICATION -
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from his statement:

In 1990, I was falsely accused of taking a student to Florida for the
weekend during the school year.

Five years later teaching and coaching in the same school, I
approached a student about having an affair with one of my players.
She got upset and made the allegation about that she and I got
together one weekend. This allegation was also false.

In 1995, I have never had knowledge of facts about any student
sexual relations other than ones we hear around school. All teachers
hear rumors,

In March 1995, I never had a player meet at my home for nothing. In
this situation my teenage brother stayed in my home for a year. I took
a trip one weekend for a coaching clinic. My brother had a party in
my house without my permission. [ believe some of my players
attended the party.

Ihave never had a relationship with any alumnus. The females in this
place are so mental I have nothing to say other than nothing
happened.
4. Dexter Brown was employed by Girls & Boys Town Schools in Boys Town Nebraska. Mr.
Brown was terminated from employment with Boys Town on or about June 5, 1996. Mr. Brown
signed a consent form for OPP to discuss his termination with Boys Town. Boys Town provided
OPP with information pertaining to his termination. Mr. Brown was terminated from employment
for violating Boys Town Schools work rules contained in Policy #21600, entitled “Work Rules and
Corrective Actions”:
la.  Failure to comply with a reasonable order...
1b.  Gross negligence in the performance of duties.
1g.  Any action inconsistent with Boys Towns stated mission and

policy of providing a nurturing and protected place for
children to live, learn, and receive diagnosis and treatment.

DEXTER BROWN
DENIAL ORDER FOR CERTIFICATION -2~



[image: image67.jpg]lq.  Any onor off-the-job behavior grossly inconsistent with Boys Town'’s
programs o role modeling for youth.
5. On June 1, 1996, Boys Town School alleged that Dexter Brown was calling an alumnus and
having a relationship with her that included sexual relations. An investigation was conducted by the
Program Auditor on June 4, 1996, The auditor concluded that the event happened, and that there
was a policy/procedure violation. The following was derived from the audiior’s investigation:
Dexter Brown violated clear directives from his supervisor not to be
in contact with female youth. Mr. Brown admits to calling the victim
on several occasions. The victim claims they had sexual intercourse
in a car.

The auditor recommended termination of Mr. Brown’s employment with Boys Town. On

June 5, 1996, the Program Manager gave Mr. Brown a letter of termination.

6. Boys Town School alleged that on March 31, 1995 Dexter Brown did not report knowledge
of sexual behavior between students, and had players at his residence to meet girls.
An investigation was conducted by the Program Auditor. The auditor concluded that the allegations

were unsubstantiated. A follow up-up meeting was conducted with Mr. Brown giving him feedback.

T On May 23, 1994, Boys Town School alleged that Dexter Brown made inappropriate sexual
remarks to a female student. An investigation was conducted by the Program Auditor. The auditor
concluded that several of the allegations were unsubstantiated. It was substantiated that a student
“flipped off” Mr. Brown and he replied with a sexual remark. The following was derived from the

auditor’s investigation:

It appears as though Mr. Brown has become quite casual in
relationships with students and fails to teach. Students can perceive

DEXTER BROWN
DENIAL ORDER FOR CERTIFICATION -3-



[image: image68.jpg]him as a friend, or 1n the case of one student as a “come-on”.
Mr. Brown has had earlier difficulties with this issue.

The auditor recommended a letter of warning and submission of a letter of apology from Mr. Brown.

8. In 1991 Boys Town School alleged that Dexter Brown had an unprofessional relationship
with a female student. The Program Auditor conducted an investigation. The following was derived

from the auditor’s investigation:

Mr. Brown gave a female student a ride in his car, he gave her a ring,
etc.  This created a situation that made the female student
uncomfortable.  Mr, Brown should have been uncomfortable but
wasn’t.

The Program Auditor recommended a letter of warning be given to Mr. Brown.

9. In a letter dated December 24, 2002, Randolph M. Scott, Director of Human Resources of
Boys Town stated that “Boys Town requires employees to maintain the highest standards of
professional conduct in the care and treatment of youth and families”. Mr. Scott indicated that Mr.

Brown did not use good judgment nor did he meet the expectations required of an employee of Boys

Town.

10. Good moral character and personal fitness is a requirement to attain a Washington education

cerlificate.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. OSPI has jurisdiction over Dexter Brown and over the subject matter of this action.

DEXTER BROWN
DENJAL ORDER FOR CERTIFICATION -4- /
e
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[image: image69.jpg]2. Dexter Brown has failed to provide clear and convincing evidence of good moral characier or
personal fitness to reccive a Washington education certificate, Washington Administrative Code

(WAC) 180-86-170.

ORDER
THEREFORE, it is hereby ordered that the application for certification of Dexter Brown is

denied.

This order may be appealed within thirty (30) calendar days from the date of receipt,

pursuant to Chapter 180-86 WAL, copy enclosed.
DATED this J2/gf day of July, 2003.

DR. TERRY BERGESON
Superintendent of Public Instruction
State of Washington

By: MZ 6 %/é/é'
Marty S, Baybell
Deputy Superintendent, Administration & Operations

Chief Information Officer

DEXTER BROWN

DENIAL ORDER FOR CERTIFICATION -5- /
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Name: __Dj,’,tf}%{ i BIFQ \n///(‘ . Social Security Number: __ kt’_i/fi_é/fv o

| FINGERPRINTING REQUIREMENT |
(1__CHECK ONLY ONE

A. i am exempt from the criminal record history check because | now hold, or at some time in the past did hold, a Nebraska
educator certificate. (If you checked this box proceed to Personal and Professional Fitness Section.)

5.0 | have not held a Nebraska certificate so | am submitting a record of my residences during the past five years on the Record
of Residence Form in the forms section of the Applicant Manual or on a separate sheet of paper signed and dated. { have
included the dates of residence (from month/year to monthfyear) with each address. Since the record demonsirates that
| have been a continuous “resident” of Nebraske for five (5) or more years from the filing date of my application form with
the Nebraska Department of Education, | am exempt from the criminal record history check.

“Rasident” shall mean an Iindlvidual who has established a home where the individual
is habitually present and to which having departed therefrom, intends to return.
92NAC218002.18

C.Q thave nol lived in Nebraska continuousty for the five (5) years immediately prior to filing this application with the Nebraska
Department of Education; therefore, | am submilting two (2) complete and legible sets of my fingerprints on two
(2) fingerprint cards provided by the Nebraska Department of Education. | am also submitting a fee of $40.00 in addition to
any certification processing fee.

PERSONAL AND PROFESSIONAL FITNESS "
1. Have you ever had a professional license, certificate, permit, credential, or other document authorizing the practice of a
profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied, rejected, or voluntarily surrendered?
a yes Q NO/

If yes, attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this occurred.

2. Are you currently the subject of any inquiry or investigation, or is any action currently pending againstwby any licensing
agency, governmental body, or criminal justice agency? & Q YES G NO
If yes, attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this is occurring.

3. Have you ever been found guilty of a felony or misdemeanor or entered a plea of guilty or no contest to-a felony or
misdemeanor in any criminal, drug, or juvenile court? Minor traffic infractions and misdemeanor convietipns for Driving Undar
the influence or Minor in Possession of Alcohol need not be reported. Q YES NO

If yes, complete Criminal Charges Self-Reporting Form. This form can be found in the forms section of the
Applicant Manual or downloaded from the NDE website at www,nde.state.ne.us click on Teacher Certification.

4. s an order or determination currently in effect by a court or any cther governmental body which finds you to be any of the
following: a mentally it and dangerous person; mentally incompetent to stand trlal; acquitted of criminal charges because of
insanity; an incapacitated person in need of a guardian; or unable to manage your property due to mentgiliness, mental
deficiency, chronic use of drugs or chronic intoxication? Q Yes NO

If yes, attach a copy of the order and a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this occurred.

o

Are you currently an inpatient or resident in a mental health facility due to a determination by & quali&lf}mental health
professional? . O YES NO
If yes, piease attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this is occurring.

DECLARATION, AUTHORIZATION AND SIGNATURE

{ declare that the information furnished herein is true, correct, and complete to the best of my knowledge, | hereby grant the permis

sion and authorize the Nebraska Department of Education to verify all responses with any mental health facility or governmentat
agency and to obtain and review alf records maintained by any criminal justice agency, including a criminal history record informa-
tion check, regarding any of my criminal charges or convictions, and to contact previous employers for information regarding the
term of my employment, | heraby release, discharge, and exonerate the Nebraska Department of Education, ifs employees, and
any person so furnishing information from any and all liability of every nature and kind arising out of the furnishing of such records
and information. | understand that any material submitted in connection with this application will become the property of the State
of Nebraska, will be considered a public record and will not be returned. | understand that fatsification of any information submit-

ted in support of an application shall be cause for deniat or revocation merﬁﬂcam, and-may result in criminal prosecution.
+

~ \Fﬁmm
Signature of Applicant

Dated this (;.}Qw) day of Q]/Zf/ 2086
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Name: Dﬁkdﬁ&l/‘lﬂﬂﬂ ___________ . Social Security Number: ' _' e S ] .

FINGERPRINTING REQUIREMENT

. CHECK ONLY ONE
A. I am exempt from the criminal record history check because | now hold, or at some time in the past did hold, a Nebraska
educator certificate. {if you checked this box proceed to Personal and Professional Fitness Section.)

B8.00 1 have not held a Nebraska certificate so | am submitting a record of my residences during the past five years on the Record
of Residence Form in the forms section of the Applicant Manual or on a separate sheel of paper signed and dated. | have
included the dates of residence (from monthiyear to monthiyear) with each address. Since the record demonstrates that
i have been a continuous “resident” of Nebraska for five (5) or more years from the filing date of my applicalion form with
the Nebraska Deparlment of Education, | am exempt from the criminal record history check.

“Resident” shall mean an individual who has established a home where the individual
is habitually present and to which having departed therefrom, intends to return.
92NAC21S002.18

C.Q 1 have not fived in Nebraska continuously for the five (5) years immediately prior to filing this application with the Nebraska
Department of Education; therefore, | am submitting two (2) complete and legible sets of my fingerprints on two
(2) fingerprint cards provided by the Nebraska Department of Education. | am also submitting a fee of $40.00 in addition to
any certification processing fee.

PERSONAL AND PROFESSIONAL FITNESS

1. Have you ever had a professional license, certificate, permit, credential, or other document authorizing the practice of a
profession suspended, revoked, voided, denied, rejected, or voluntarily surrendered? La/
O YES 2 NO
If yes, attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this occurred.

2. Are you currenlly the subject of any inguiry or investigation by any law enforcement agency, prosecutors office, governmental
body, or licensing agency? a YES NO
If yes, attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this is occurring.

3. s any action currently pending against you by any law enforcement agency, prosecutor's office, governmental body, or
licensing agency? 0 YES NO
If yes, attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this is occurring.

4. Have you ever been found guilty of a felony or misdemeanor or entered a plea of guilly or no conlest to a felony or
misdemeanor in any criminal, drug, or juvenile court? Minor traffic infractions and misdemeanor convicjjens for Driving Under
the Influence or Minor in Possession of Alcohol need not be reported. Q VYES NO

If yes, complete Criminal Charges Self-Reporting Form. This form can be found fn the forms section of the
Applicant Manual or downloaded from the NDE website at www.nde.state.ne.us click on Teacher Certification.

Is an order or determination currently in effect by a court or any other governmental body which finds you to be any of the
foliowing: a mentally ifl and dangerous person; mentally incompetent to stand trial; acquitted of criminal charges because of
insanity; an incapacitated person in need of a guardian; or unable to manage your property due to menial iliness, mental
deficiency, chronic use of drugs or ¢hronic intoxication? Q YES NO

If yes, attach a copy of the order and a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this occurred.

6. Are you currently an inpatient ar resident in a mental health facility due to a determination by a qualifiegfmental health
professional? Q0 YES NO
If yes, please attach a written statement that fully explains the facts and where this is occurring.

@

DECLARATION, AUTHORIZATION AND SIGNATURE

| declare that the information furnished herein is true, correct, and complete to the best of my knowledge. | hereby grant the permis-
sion and authorize the Nebraska Department of Education to verify all responses with any mental health facility or govemmentat
agency and to obtain and review all records maintained by any criminal justice agency, including a criminal history record informa-
tion check, regarding any of my criminal charges or convictions, and to contact previous employers for information regarding the
term of my employment. | hereby release, discharge, and exonerate the Nebraska Department of Education, its employees, and
any person so furnishing information from any and all fiability of every nature and kind arising out of the furnishing of such records
and information. 1 understand that any material submitted in connection with this application will become the property of the State
of Nebraska, will be considered a public record and will not be returned. | understand that falsification of any information submit-
ted in support of an application shall be cause for denial or revocation of sych certificate, and may result in criminal prosecution.

Dated this [‘/,/1\ day of ﬂ't/yﬂf/??l/ 20 O [[26?974“// )/jl’ﬁ»f\/

Signature of Applicant
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CERTIFIED MAIL
RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED

September 25, 2003

M. Dexter Bro

Lynnwood, WA 98037
RE:  Order of Denial

Dear Mr. Brown:

Thirty days have transpired since your receipt of the Office of Professional Practices’ Order of
Denial for Certification. You have not appealed that Order of Denial.

Therefore, the order is now considered final.

If you have any questions, please contact Charles Schreck, Manager, Office of Professional
Practices at (360) 725-6136. :

Sincerely,
NAress L%M |

Marcia L. Riggers
Assistant Superintendent
Student Support and Operations

MLR:js

¢: Anne Shaw

U/%vanﬂ(/l/ , certify- that on [0- 5’05 s I mailed a copy of this

L,
docugient, certifiéd & postage prepaid, to all parties or their counsel of record. [ certify under penalty of perjury, under the laws
of the state of Washington, that the foregoing is true and correct,

B SR 0
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% item 4 if Restricled Delivery is desired.
! B Print your name and address on the re
s 50 that we can return the card to you.
1 B Attach this card to the back of the mail
: or on the front if space permits,

A. Signatare

A ) g [ Agent
verse / /(AV YTp— A Addresses

B, Recelved by ( Printed Name) C. Date of Defivery

Ipiece, __D_QX»L‘Q"/ B:’I’”’/“ 3 l%’/&_) o

1. Adlicle Addressed (&

IHmA e min

Lynnwood, WA 98037

D. s delivery address different from flem 177 L Yes
Il'YES, enter delivery address below:

3, %e?/;‘cc Type
Certified Mail ] Express Mail

L3 Insured Mail [ C.OD.

[J Registered [3 Return Receipt for Merchandise

4. Restricted Delivery? (Extra Fes}

3 Yes i

2. Article Number
(Transfer from sewvice label}

7002 2030 0003 3742 7848

PS Form 3811, August 2001

Domestic Return Receipt

102595-01:-2508
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B OYS TO W N U SA OFFIGE GF PROFESSIONAL PragTICES

Caring for America’s Girls and Boys

June 5, 1996 CONFIDENTIAL

Dexter Brown

‘Omah,
Dear Coach Brown:

This letter is to inform you of the results of the recently conducted staff practice
investigation.

Dexter, as an employee of Boys Town, we are entrusted with the welfare of emotionally
troubled youth. This places a great responsibility on all of us as employees. We need
to recognize that all the youth are undergoing very specific treatment to address the
conditions which necessitated their being admitted to the Home. As we reviewed and
analyzed the results of the investigation, it troubled me deeply that you have repeatedly
acted without regard to specific directions given to you about your relationships with
students. Furthermore, it was distressing to learn of your disregard to the treatment
concepts of the Boys Town madel.

As early as 1891 and as late as 1994, you have been warned continually of the
importance of proper role modeling, proper boundaries of relationships with students,
proper teaching skills and the expectation of professional behaviors at all times. 1t is
abundantly clear that you have chosen to disregard these warnings and conduct
yourself in a manner totally unacceptable to Father Flanagan's Boys’ Home.

By your actions of contacting youth after hours, establishing relationships with current
and former students beyond acceptable boundaries, and by disregarding previous
recommendations to avoid situations as the subject of this investigation, you have
violated the following work rules contained in Policy #21600, entited "Work Rules and
Corrective Actions:”

ia.  Failure to comply with a reasonable order . . .

ib.  Gross negligence in the performance of duties.

Fother Val J. Peter, JCD, S1D, Executive Director  (402) 498-1111
FATHER B ANIAR AN'G ROVE HOWRWFE ROVR TMWN  NFRDASKA ARNIN



[image: image75.jpg]1g.  Any action inconsistent with Boys Town’s stated mission and policy of
providing a nurturing and protected place for children to live, learn, and
receive diagnosis and treatment.

ig. Any on or off-the-job behavior grossly inconsistent with Boys Town's
programs or role modeling for youth.

Dexter, as a teacher and coach and after six years of service fo our organization, it is
expected that you have a thorough understanding of our mission and purpose. It is
further expected that you understand the principles and purposes of our treatment
models. This level of understanding is not evident by your actions.

As such, you are being involuntarily terminated from Boys Town effective immediately.
Please return any Heme property in your possession mciudmg keys, manuals
identification cards, etc. within five working days and contac :
arrange for an exit interview.

Sincerely,

i 3 Principal
Boys Town High School

CcC:

Human Resources



[image: image76.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.

Commissioner of Education

301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933

N.P.P.C. Case No. 09-03
Case No. 09021

)
)
)
)
)
Petitioner, )
)
VS. ) Request for Support
) Information
Dexter Brown )
6920 E. Redfield )
Scottsdale, AZ 85254, )
)
)
)
Respondent. )

PURSUANT to 93 NAC 003.05 of the Rules and Regulations of the Commission,
the Commission requests the Petitioner to file support information regarding the
allegations in the Petition.

Dated/gﬁé;, L2009

Joanne Lehman, Chairperson, Hearing Panel
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

il D

By Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the*Commission
NEBRASKA PROFESSIGNAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

T



[image: image77.jpg]CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the above Notice dated m 2’4
2009, for Case No. 09-03 was mailed to Dexter Brown, Respondent by U.S. Mail, postage
prepaid, and hand delivered to Brian Halstead on this = day of M
2009, at the following addresses.

Dexter Brown Brian L. Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner
6920 E. Redfield 301 Centennial Mall South
Scottsdale, AZ 85254 Lincoln, NE 68509

Kathi Vontz, Clerkjof the Commission

73



[image: image78.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger Breed, Ed.D. ) Case No. 09021
Commissioner of Education ) PPC Case No. 09-03
301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor ) FILED
P. O. Box 94933 ) B
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 )
)
Exifionesy ) _ "NE PROFESSI
) PRACTICES GOMMISSION
VS. ) MOTION FOR
) DEFAULT JUDGMENT
Dexter Brown )
6920 E. Redfield )
Scottsdale, AZ 85254 )
)
Respondent. )

COMES NOW the Petitioner, by and through the undersigned attorney of record, and
moves the Commission for an order of judgment in default as provided in Title 95, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 1, Section 003.05. That in support of said Motion, the Petitioner
would offer the following:

1. That the Petition and Notice of Right to Submit an Answer were filed with the
Commission on September 23, 2009;

2. That said Petition, Notice, and a copy of Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code,
Chapter 1 (effective date: October 30, 1993), were served upon the Respondent on
September 26, 2009, by certified mail, return receipt requested, a copy of which is
attached and marked as Exhibit A, and by this reference is incorporated herein;

3. That Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 1, Section 003.05 provides that
the Respondent shall be considered in default if the Respondent fails to file an answer
within 21 days after service of the Petition and Notice of Right to Submit an Answer.

WHEREFORE, the Petitioner prays that the Commission enter an order finding the

Respondent in default, and make such decision and/or recommendation to the State Board of

Education that is in accordance with the law.
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[image: image79.jpg]The undersigned certifies that a copy of the above motion and exhibit was mailed to the

parties of record, by U.S. mail, sufficient postage prepaid, on the 21* day of October 2009.

Brian L. Halstead #18077
Attorney for Petitioner
Nebraska Department of Education

~I
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or on the front if space permits. ﬁ&z
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=

D. 15 delivery address different from Item 1% L1 Yes
1 No

Mr. Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield / =

3. Service Type

SCOttSdale' AZ 85254 ertified Mail ] Expresg Mail

[ Insured Mail 1 C.0.D.

[ Registered [ Return Receipt fodg%_tetﬁl

4. Restricted Delivery? (Extra Fee)

ki 2008 1140 0003 6396 2475

(Transfer from service label)
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If YES, enter delivery address below: O No

6920 E. Redfield

Scottsdale, AZ 85254

3. Service Type
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[ Registered [ Return Receipt fﬂ@h
[ Insured Mail 1 C.O.D. 7

4. Restricted Delivery? (Extra Fee)
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[image: image82.jpg]Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.

Commissioner of Education

301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
P. O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933,

VS.

Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redfield
Scottsdale, AZ 85254

BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA
Case No. 09021
PPC Case No. 09-03

Petitioner,
~ES COMM

Respondent.

Petitioner, in accordance with Section 79-859 through 79-871 of the Revised Statutes of

Nebraska, Title 95, Chapter 01, of the Nebraska Administrative Code, and Title 92, Chapters 27

and 28 of the Nebraska Administrative Code, states and alleges as follows:

1. The Petitioner is Roger Breed, Commissioner of Education, 301 Centennial Mall
South, P.O. Box 94933, Lincoln, NE 68509;

2. The Respondent is Dexter Brown, 6920 E. Redfield, Scottsdale, AZ 85254;

3. The Respondent holds two public Nebraska certificates number XXX-XX-5447. The
first being a state substitute teaching certificate, endorsed in Coaching 7-12 and Physical
Education K-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2011. The second being a
standard teaching certificate, endorsed in Physical Education K-12 and Coaching 7-12,
with an expiration date of August 31, 2014;

4. The Washington Department of Education denied the Respondent’s June 18, 2002,
application for a certificate based upon the Respondent disclosing he had been disciplined
by the Boys Town Schools in Nebraska because of allegations of misconduct when he
was employed there;

5. On October 8, 2003, the Respondent received notice of the final action by the
Washington Department of Education.

6. When the Respondent applied in 2006 and 2007 for a Nebraska certificate, he
answered “No” to Question 1 of the Personal and Professional Fitness section which
asked in part if he ever had a certificate denied; and

)
)
)
)
)
)
; Y PROFESSIONAL
)
)
)
)
)
)
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[image: image83.jpg]7. Based upon the factual allegation contained in paragraph 6 of the Petition, the
Respondent violated Neb. Rev. Stat. Section 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003) which in part
states, “The board may, for just cause, revoke or suspend any teacher’s or administrator’s
certificate. Violation of the standards established pursuant to this section, commission of
an immoral act, or conviction of a felony under the laws of this state shall constitute just
cause for the revocation or suspension of a teacher’s or administrator’s certificate by the
board”; Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27, Section 004.02D (effective
date: November 12, 2003) which states, “the educator: Shall not make any fraudulent
statement or fail to disclose a material fact for which the educator is responsible™; Section
004.02H (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not engage in conduct
involving dishonesty, fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation in the performance of
professional duties”; and Section 004.04E (same effective date) which states, “the
educator: Shall not commit any act of moral turpitude, or any felony under the laws of
the United States or any state or territory, and shall not have a misdemeanor conviction
involving abuse, neglect, or sexual misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12 through
003.14 of 92 NAC 217.

WHEREFORE, the Petitioner requests that the Professional Practices Commission hold

hearings and make recommendations to the State Board of Education as is warranted, regarding

the certificate(s) of the Respondent.

2
Dated this Z3 r/day of September 2009.
1o ). Dol

RSgerV. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education

VERIFICATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF LANCASTER )

I, Roger D. Breed, being first duly sworn under oath, state that I have read the contents of

the Petition and that to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief such contents are true.

%J—M

Petitioner

Subscribed and sworn to before me thisQSAday of September 2009 by Roger D. Breed,

Commissioner of Education, as Petitioner.

@ GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska Notany Enblic

¢ BRIAN L. HALSTEAD
&ﬁﬂk’:‘ My Comm. Exp. Nov. 27, 2010

o
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1 hereby certify that a copy of the above Petition, and a copy of Title 95, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 1, was mailed to the following person, postage prepaid, by
: . . . 747
certified mail, return receipt requested, this £ day of September 2009:
Dexter Brown
6920 E. Redficld

Scottsdale, AZ 85254
Article Number 7008 1140 0003 6398 2475

General Counse

[o5)

qf



[image: image85.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. ) Case No. 09021
Commissioner of Education ) PPC CaseNo. 09-03
301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor ) FILED
P. O. Box 94933 )
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933, ; SEP 2
Petitioner, ) NEPROFES
) PRACTICES coﬂ?n’?‘sAsLloN
vs. ) NOTICE OF RIGHT
) TO SUBMIT ANSWER
Dexter Brown )
6920 E. Redfield )
Scottsdale, AZ 85254 )
)
Respondent. )

Notice is hereby given that Respondent has a right to submit an Answer within 21 days

after the receipt of this Notice by filing an Answer with the Nebraska Professional Practices

Commission, P. O. Box 94941, Lincoln, NE 685

Brian L. Halstead #18077
General Counsel
Nebraska Department of Education

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the above Notice was mailed to the following person,

postage prepaid, by certified mail, return receipt requested, thisMay of September 2009:

Dexter Brown

6920 E. Redfield

Scottsdale, AZ 85254

Article Number 7008 1140 0003 6398 2475

Brian L. Halstead #18077
General Counsel
Nebraska Department of Education




[image: image86.jpg]NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

RULE 27

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CRITERIA

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
‘ . CHAPTER 27

EFFECTIVE DATE
November 12, 2003
(REVISED)

State of Nebraska

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner




[image: image87.jpg]NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL
PRACTICES COMMISSION

—_——

TITLE 95, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 2

REGULATIONS CONCERNING TEACHER AND
ADMINISTRATOR CERTIFICATE REINSTATEMENT

Effective Date
October 30, 199




[image: image88.jpg]NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

James Putnam, Case No. 09 021
Complainant,
vSs.
AFFIDAVIT OF
Dexter Brown, DEXTER BROWN
Respondent
STATE OF ARIZONA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF MARICOPA )

COMES NOW Dexter Brown being on oath first duly sworn and states as follows:

1.
2.

That | am a resident of Scottsdale, Arizona.

| am currently a student mentor and P.E. teacher at Yavapai Elementary
School and am the assistant varsity basketball coach at Paradise Valley
High School

| have a long and successful history as a teacher and a coach. | was a
teacher in the Omaha Public School District from approximately 1979
through 1990. | was a teacher and coach at Boys Town from 1990 through
1996.

While | was at Boys Town, there were a nhumber of allegations that were
made about my behavior. This was based, in large part, on the fact that at
Boys Town we served a troubled student population, some of whom were
very skilled at manipulation. It is also true that my teaching style was less
formal than some of the administrators preferred.

The allegations that were made were generally totally fabricated and that
was usually clear to the administration after a brief investigation. For
example, | was once accused of taking a student on a trip to Florida. In fact,
| was coaching at the school during the time when | was allegedly on the
“Florida trip.”

The following year | was accused of giving a student a ring, which was
investigated and shown to be false.

In 1995, there was a strange allegation made that some of my players were
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having sex and that somehow | knew about it and was responsible for it. |
was cleared of having any knowledge after it was investigated.

In 1996, | was accused of having sex with a troubled young woman who had
attended Boys Town. [t was true that | had attempted to mentor her, but it
was not true that | had had sex with her and | vehemently denied it at the
time. It was a terrible accusation to go through.

Boys Town did terminate my employmentin 1996. However, they did not do
so because they believed the woman'’s allegations. The administrators at
Boys Town did so because they had a different view of a teacher’s role than
I did. | believed that | had an obligation to be a role model for the students.
| also believed that it was important for me to be available for support and
advise for the students and athletes who were in my care. | was proud of the
fact that former students would continue to be in touch with me after they left
Boys Town. Some of them did not have a good support network and | was
one of the few people who they felt they could trust.

Since Boys Town is not a public school, | did not have tenure rights despite
the years that | had worked there. | did not have a right to due process or an
opportunity to defend myself against the allegations that were made against
me. The allegations which were made against me should be viewed in the
proper context. The administrators at Boys Town take their responsibilities
seriously. If they really believed that | had done anything in violation of my
professional responsibilities, they would have reported me to the Department
of Education. They did not.

After leaving Boys Town, | worked as a substitute teacher for a year in the
Omaha metro area and then taught for a year in Council Bluffs.

In 2002, we were living in Washington state. | applied for a teaching
certificate in that state with an idea of returning to teaching. As you know,
| was denied a certificate.

| had an opportunity to appeal that denial. However, since | had a good job
at the time and had decided not to teach during our stay in Washington, |
made the decision not to spend the time and resources appealing their

decision and providing them with the relevant information.
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FURTHER AFFIANT SAID NAUGHT

Washington, | made the decision not to spend the time and resources
appealing their decision and providing them with the relevant information.
The truth is, | gave very little thought to the Washington denial because |
had already moved on to work in hotel industry before | received the
denial.

in 2006 and 2007, | taught for the Omaha Public School District and never
had any questions at that point about my certificate or history.

I clearly made a mistake when filling out my applications for certificate
renewal with the Nebraska Department of Education. | understand that |
am a professional and | have a responsibility to fill out the applications
accurately. However, it was an inadvertent error. [t had been years since
I had applied in Washington and since | never taught in Washington and
never even looked for a job in education in Washington, | did not
remember that Washington had denied my application for a teaching
certificate there.

I have had a number of years of successful teaching experience since |
left Boys Town. It is difficult, and | believe unfair, to force me to go back
and defend myself against false allegations that were made over a dozen
years ago, especially now that | live in another state.

I regret that financial restraints prevent me from being present in Lincoln to
appear before the Commission.

F would ask the Court not force me from my profession due to allegations
that were made years ago and were not believed at that time.

I understand that | made mistakes in my application to Nebraska.
However, those mistakes were inadvertent and were not intended fo
conceal a matter which | believed was not serious or it would have been
brought up earlier when | lived and worked in Nebraska and would have

been more able to defend myself.

by B

Dexter Brown
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Subscribed and sworn to before me this Qndday of March, 2010.

COURTNEY OTIS
NOTARY PUBLIC - ARIZONA
MARICOPA COUNTY
My Commission Expires
November 4, 2013

3/22/10
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1205 Bonham Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503

Dr. Roger Breed

Nebraska Department of Education
301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, NE 68509

Commissioner:

Please accept this as my letter of recommendation for Dexter Brown. I have known Mr. Brown since
1975 when he and I attended Midland Lutheran College together. We kept track of each other through
the teaching and coaching networks and in 1998 we had the opportunity to work together in the
Council Bluffs Community School District.

I worked very closely with Mr. Brown as I was the head football coach and he was an assistant.
Dexter has always been professional when dealing with student-athletes. He respects them as
individuals but also has high expectations for them. He is willing to take on responsibilities and he
does a credible job of assessing whether there is learning taking place and if there is improvement
being made. Coach Brown has always excelled working with kids in diversified school populations.

It is my professional opinion that Mr. Brown’s teaching certificate be renewed so that he may continue
to help kids become active, successful, citizens.

Sincerely,
W wka § Olorr

Walter H. Olsen




[image: image93.jpg]To whom it may concern:

{ am writing this letter regarding Dexter Brown. It's with much pleasure that I'm doing this in support of Dexter
and | hope | sufficiently give you my perspective regarding Dexter’s character and personality.

d like to give you some background on myself first. | was the Head Basketball Coach at Omaha Bryan for 8 years
and it was at that time that | met Dexter. [ then became the Head Basketbail Coach at Hastings College and
served in that capacity for 17 years. The last 8 years | have worked in the Hastings College Foundation. { also
have run basketball camps for boys and girls for the past 25 years.

As | mentioned | first met Dexter while he served as my assistant coach at Omaha 8ryan. Dexter was a huge
reason that we became as successful as we did. Dexter did an outstanding job for us at Bryan. He was greatin
working with the players, dependable, responsible, and displayed outstanding character throughout the time he
was my assistant. After | left Bryan, Dexter and | stayed in touch and | followed his career. He also helped us at
our Basketball camps where he worked with both boys and girls. He was one of the best camp instructors we
had and again showed outstanding work ethic and character at our camps.

in the 35+ years that | have been in education I have been very fortunate to have worked with many outstanding
individuals in a variety of capacities. Dexter has always demonstrated to me the gualities that are needed to
work with young people as well as anyone I've been around. As long as i've known Dexter his character, his
values, and his ability to work well with students and peers is outstanding. | enjoyed working with Dexter and |
know that Dexter has the qualities needed to work with our youth. | have no reservations regarding Dexter and
his abilities, character, and values. If you have any questions please feel free to get in touch.

Sincerely,

Mike Trader

Hastings College

Mike Trader

Cell: 402-960-8011

Email: mtrader@hastings.edu

3/23/2010
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ﬁ%&% Scottsdale /e School District

Arizona’s Most Excelling Schools!

Yavapai Elementary
2006 Title 1 Distinguished School
Yavapai Elementary School Telephone: 480-484-3800
701 N. Milter Road FAX: 480-484-3801
Scottsdale, AZ 85257 Web site: www.su; a

To Whom It May Concern:

It is with extreme confidence that 1 write this personal and professional recommendation on
behalf of Dexter Brown. It has been my pleasure to work with Dexter as a physical education
teacher and as a student mentor. He is a well-respected member of our staff and has become a
true asset to our community of students and parents. Dexter has built a level of trust with our
students, which has provided our most at risk students a “go to” person when they need it. It is
obvious that his position at Yavapai Elementary is more that just a job. He truly is an educator
who makes a difference, willing to go beyond the call of duty to help all students be successful.
‘When observing Dexter it is obvious that he has built a high level of rapport with students and
teachers in order to maintain valuable connections. He has provided teachers with a valuable
resource in order to meet the needs of the whole child. He is a true team player with excellent
communication skills.

Dexter has shown great initiative by working with administration to bring in programs that
benefit children and meet the needs of all students. He is able to work with a diverse group of
students and has demonstrated a deep understanding of the emotional needs of children as well
as their academic needs. He understands what it takes for students to be successful in the
classroom as well as the real world.

Dexter has become a valued member of the Yavapai community. He has had the opportunity to
build positive relationships with teachers, administrators and parents through his ongoing
interactions. He demonstrates a strong commitment to education with high expectations of
himself and of his students. He has been consistent in his work ethic, efficient in his
management, and positive in his interactions with students. Dexter has been an inspiration to
many on our campus in the way that he cares about our students.

It is my pleasure to recommend Dexter Brown as a teacher and mentor with a high level of
commirment to students.

IF I can be of any further assistance please do not hesitate to contact me at (480) 600-0026.

Sincerely,
Veronica Leiper

FEB 2010

Received
State Board of
Education

Instriictional Coach
Yavapai Elementary
vleiper(@susd.org
480-484-3800 ext. 5118
480-600-0026 (cell)

(O
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Scottsdale e School District
Arizona’s Most Excelling Schools!

Yavapai Elementary
2005 Title 1 Distinguished School

Yavapai Efementary School

701 N. Miller Road

Scottsdale, AZ 85257

Wendy E. Cohen, Principal

Nancy S. Hudson, Principal on Assignment

Tetephone: 480-484-3800
FAX: 480-484-3801
Web site: www.susd.org

January 22, 2010
To Whom It May Concern:

I am honored to write this letter regarding Mr. Dexter Brown. [ can truly say that in my 30+
years as an educator, Mr. Brown ranks among the top 1% of teachers when it comes to his
professionalism and work ethics. Mr. Brown came to Yavapai last school year. How lucky we
were, the staff and administration, and the students and parents, to have him work with and for
our students.

Staff, parents, and students have expressed the utmost respect for Mr. Brown. He works
collaboratively with all to assist the students to find success. His polished professionalism is
largely what makes him so successful. If Mr. Brown takes on an endeavor, ] know that I can
trust completely that it will be handled with total ethics and professionalism.

Mr. Brown is a self-starter. He works consistently to make Yavapai Elementary School a better
place. He is abundantly concerned for the safety of the students. He has given countless hours
of his own time to revamp the traffic in and out of the school so as to ensure a safer environment.
Mr. Brown initiated Safety Patrol for the intermediate students to serve as role models for the
younger students. These fine students, under his supervision, also assist in ensuring safety on the
campus.

When it comes to what is best for the students, Mr. Brown always advocates and delivers. His
actions prove that he believes in advocating for students and parents. I am proud to have
someone of Mr. Brown’s caliber to be among one of my staff members.

Should you have any additional questions, please do not hesitate to contact me. I would be more
than happy to further elaborate and to give more concrete examples that ilfustrate Mr. Brown’s
character.

Si(ﬁ&b{{,

v

=%

Nancy S. Hudson
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6541 North 33rd Street
Omaha, NE 68112
(402) 208-7466
thomas4024@cox.net

March 15,2010

Roger D. Breed
Commissioner of Education
Lincoln Nebraska

Dear Mr. Breed,
This letter is in response to Dexter Brown recent request for a letter of character reference.

Mr. Brown and I worked together during the 2007 - 2008 school year at Walnut Hill Elementary School.
Although, Dexter was new to Walnut Hill, his positive impact on the students was immediate.

He is a hard-working self-starter who invariably understands exactly what a teaching objective is all about
from the outset, and how to teach it effectively to the students. During his stay at Walnut Hill, I cannot
remember an instance in which he was unable to perform his teaching/coaching duties at a professional
level.

Dexter is a resourceful, creative, and solution-oriented person who was frequently able to come up with
new and innovative approaches to coaching. He functioned well as a team leader when required, and he
also worked effectively as a team member

In closing, based on my experience working with him, 1 feel it would be a great loss to the teaching and
coaching profession if Dexter could not continue working with our youth who are in great need of positive
role models. If you would like further elaboration, feel free to call me at (402) 554-8644.

Sincerely,

Charles E. Thomas
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3950 East Bell Road Phoenix , Arizona 85032 Phone (602) 867-5505

March 12, 2010

To Whom it May Concern:

I have been professionally acquainted with Dexter Brown for the past two years in his role as an
assistant coach for the boys basketball team at Paradise Valley High School. [ have experienced
first hand his integrity, coaching skills, and true desire to help kids become better young men.
Two years ago, as coach of the freshmen team, Coach Brown’s players exhibited qualities of
integrity, discipline, and sportsmanship that he demands of himself and his student athletes. This
past season as an assistant varsity coach, he worked within the framework of the varsity system
and added valuable knowledge and insight to the varsity coaching staff. He is definitely a team

player.

He has been a wonderful addition to our high school program and I look forward to his continued
involvement.

Please feel free to contact me (602-540-3642) if you require any further information.

Sincerely,

%(L‘\&O}»/‘D/{/\N, W

Joseph English, Retired Teacher and Assistant Coach
Boys Varsity Basketball Program
Paradise Valley High School

Paradise Valley Unified School District No. 69
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Walnut Hill Elementary School
4370 Hamilton St.
Omaha, NE 68131
April 29, 2008

To whom it may concern,

T’m writing this letter of recommendation for Mr. Dexter Brown, a colleague of mine in elementary
education. Mr. Brown and I first began teaching together in the late 1980°s at Walnut Hill, an elementary
school in the Omaha Public Schools. Mr. Brown was working as our physical education teacher. Dexter
Brown left Walnut Hill to teach and coach at various elementary and secondary schools in our district as
well.

Coach Brown spends endless hours practicing with our youth, providing needed sporting equipment
for children, and transporting many of the children to and from the after school activities, even on
weekends. Mr. Brown also supervises the children on our playground at recess, and noticeably there have
been fewer referrals and injuries due to his presence.

Dexter Brown has a rapport with his students, parents, teachers, administrators and staff. He is patient
and positive, always greeting each person with a friendly smile.

Fortunately, Mr. Brown came back to O.P.S for our 2007-2008-school season at Walnut Hill. The
entire staff is grateful for the excellent job Mr. Brown has done. Mr. Brown engages each individual
student in all of the activities. He has jumpstarted a wellness program that has all of students begging to
run laps and do conditioning exercises. The teachers are involved in the wellness program-walking club.
Mr. Brown serves as an adult mentor for students with behavior issues and personal problems. In addition
to this, Mr. Brown has instituted intramural sports for our students, from basketball, volleyball, and flag
football.

1t has been a privilege having Mr. Dexter Brown at our school. We wish him and his wonderful
family much happiness and success as they move to Arizona. I am certain that Dexter Brown will continue
to touch the lives of young people wherever he is employed.

I wholeheartedly recommend Mr. Dexter Brown to any position he applies for. Feel free to contact me
by phone or mail if you need any further information.

Sincerely yours,
Mary M. Black, 3" Grade Teacher

‘Wainut Hill Elementary Omaha Public Schools
Ph# 554-8644
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To Whom It May Concern:

It is with great pleasure that | recommend Dexter as an excellent candidate for a position that works
with kids  As the Head Varsity Basketball Coach at Paradise Valley High School, I have known
and worked with Dexter for the past two years.

Dexter Brown is an outstanding educator and basketball coach. He is hard working and dedicated
to his profession. He spends countless hours beyond his required duties to be successful in his
profession. In addition to his coaching abilities, Dexter has established terrific relationships with
the other high school coaches at PVHS and in Arizona.

One of Dexter’s most important characteristics is his positive influence on the young people with
whom he works with. He displays a natural leadership style that demands and earns respect, while
at the same time encourages and motivates other student-athletes to improve and excel on and off
the court. Dexter also exhibits a confident enthusiasm that inspires those around him to share his
goals and expectations.

Because of the aforementioned qualities, as well as Dexter’s willingness to take on additional
responsibilities, his open mind, and his concern and appreciation of students, T highly recommend
him for any position that deals with the future of today’s youth.

Respectfully,
« /
"{Y\M& fﬂ(m/ﬁm%/m

Mark MacGowan, Head Basketball Coach
Paradise Valley High School

2006 5A State Runner-Up

2005 & 2007 Final Four

1995 & 1997 4A State Champions
“Tradition of Excellence”
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From: Elizabeth Schwemm, 2™ Grade Teacher
Yavapai School

Date: March 15,2010

Re: Letter of Recommendation for Dexter Brown

I am a second grade teacher at Yavapai Elementary School. I have worked with Mr.
Brown for the last two school years, 2008-2009 and 2009-2010. He works in two
capacities at our school. He is part time P.E. teacher and part time Mentor/Counselor for
students who need special help with behavior and character building.

These past two years he has helped me with difficult students who needed his guidance. I
have had about eight students who either regularly or occasionally were counseled by Mr.
Brown. [ had three students who were extremely difficult, two of which parents gave
consent to attend Opportunity for Success at Sierra Vista, the district’s alternative school.
When needed, Mr. Brown, in consultation with administration, was instrumental in
getting them into his room for a short period of time. This provided time away from the
daily stimulation of a classroom which also provided respite for both the class and the
student. This smaller setting was meant to help the student reflect and with counseling,
find alternative actions for bad choices.

Mr. Brown demonstrates excellent skills in talking with troubled students. He takes the
time to know each student and tries to find the key which will help them turn their
behavior around. His one on one mentoring is effective. Mr. Brown also gets involved
with parents to create a team approach to finding solutions.

Numerous times I have had to call on him to intervene with a student making very poor
choices so that the classroom environment would not be further interrupted. His skill in
talking to uncooperative students and taking them out of the room allowed me to continue
with instruction. His help also allowed my other students the opportunity they deserve to
continue with their learning without distractions.

As a classroom teacher, I have appreciated his support and I value what he brings to our
campus which is a person of high standards, good character, and a willingness to improve
student behavior not just for the moment but over time.

If further information is needed, please don’t hesitate to call me. My phone at school is
480-484-3800 ex. 5104, my email is eschwemm(@susd.org.

Elizabeth Schwemm

u h_hetitasmm
Yavapai School
Second Grade
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Received
State Board Ot
Education

April 28, 2008

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter of recommendation is in regards to Mr. Dexter Brown. [ am the Guidance
Counselor at Blackburn High School. Mr. Brown was a long term substitute for the
school year 2006-2007. He was able to teach in a number of different subject areas. He
has excellent classroom management skills and relates to the students in a positive
mannet. Flexibility was important in this position and he was able to demonstrate this in a
consistent manner.

Mr. Brown also coached our boy’s basketball. He was an outstanding role model for our
students. He not only taught basketball skills but demonstrated examples as to how to be
a role model both on and off the basketball court. He mentored each student. It was
obvious he had high expectations for the students academically and personally.

1 would recommend Mr. Brown for a teaching and coaching position without hesitation.
Please contact me if there are any questions regarding his qualifications.

Barb Cotten
Guidance Counselor
Blackburn High School
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5020 S. Mcclelland Drive
Chandler, AZ 5248

480-899-1414
March 17, 2010
To Whom £ May Concern:

| have had the privilege to work with Dexter Brown the past two years at Yavapai Elementary School in
Scottsdale, Arizona. During this time, Dexter has worked as a Physical Education Teacher and a
Counselor. While working in these roles Dexter has become a leader on campus and is always willing to
assist a student or fellow teacher in need. |n addition to these roles, Dexter has created the Yavapai
Health and Wellness Program for students to participate in during their recess. Dexter has spent
countless hours participating on the school safety committee. As the assistant chairperson on the
safety committee, Dexter played a vital role in working with members of the community to create an
improved traffic flow to our school parking lot. After school, Dexter is involved in the Thunderbird
Academy, an after-school enrichment program.

It has been a pleasure to work with and learn from Dexter during his two years on this campus. Please
contact me at 480-484-3800 Ext. 5126 if { can be of further assistance.

7

wj{//, :
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Sincerely yours, .
\/\A(,{{u g

l\/!ii:h;ael D. Epstein

Computers




05.05.10 State Board of Education

7.11-1

